

Effects of humidity, temperature and inoculum density under controlled environment and fungicide application under field conditions on the development of Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard.

By

Rebecca Kethobile

(ID 200502363)

A Dissertation Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science Degree in Applied Microbiology, University of Botswana

November 2018

TABLE	OF CONTENTS	i
CERTI	FICATION	iv
APPRO	VAL	v
STATE	MENT OF ORIGINALITY	vi
ACKNO	DWLEDGEMENTS	vii
DEDIC	ATION	viii
ABSTR	ACT	ix
LIST O	F TABLES	xiii
LIST O	F FIGURES	xiv
LIST O	F ABBREVIATIONS	XV
1.0. I	NTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Statement of the problem	8
1.2	Justification of the study	9
1.3	Objectives of the study	9
1.4	Hypothesis	10
2.0. L	LITERATURE REVIEW	11
2.1	Taxonomy and diversity of Cercospora beticola Sacc	11
2.2. N	Aorphological structure and cultural characteristics of C. beticola	13
2.3 G	enome structure/ genes employed in molecular identification of C. beticola	14
2.5	Mycotoxin Production	16
2.6	Epidemiology	17
2.7	Etiology of the pathogen	19
2.8	Symptomology	20
2.9	Disease Cycle	20
2.10	Collateral hosts	23
2.11	Fungicide control of Cercospora beticola	24
3.0. N	ATERIALS AND METHOD	29

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.1. M	olecular identification and Analysis of genetic diversity of Cercospora be	eticola
isolates fr	om Swiss chard in Southern Botswana	29
3.1.1.	Sample collection	29
3.1.2.	Isolation and morphological identification of <i>Cercospora beticola</i>	29
3.1.3.	DNA extraction and PCR amplification	
3.1.4.	Phylogenetic analyses	31
3.2. Th	e effect of humidity, temperature and inoculums density on plant disease	
developm	ent under a controlled environment	32
3.2.1.	Experimental location	32
3.2.2.	Seedling growth and cultural practices	33
3.2.3.	Isolation and identification of C. beticola	33
3.2.4.	Determination of spore concentration using Hemocytometer readings	34
3.2.5.	Seedling inoculation	34
3.2.6.	Effect of relative humidity and inoculum concentration on disease deve	lopment
over a 2	28-day period	34
3.2.7.	Effect of temperature and inoculum concentration on disease developm	ent over
a 28-da	y period	35
3.3. As	sessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cere	cospora
leaf spot o	of Swiss chard under field conditions	
3.3.1.	Experimental location	
3.3.2.	Land preparation and cultural practices	36
3.3.4.	Data collection	38
3.3.5.	Statistical analyses	38
4.0. RESU	ULTS	
41 M	olecular identification and Analysis of genetic diversity of <i>Cercospora be</i>	eticola
isolates fr	om Swiss chard in Southern Botswana	
4.2 Th	e effect of humidity, temperature and inoculums density on CLS disease	
developm	ent under controlled environment	44
	sessing the effectiveness of locally evailable fungicides in managing Cor	acapora
leaf spot	of Swiss chard under field conditions	205p01a /19
5.0. DISC	CUSSION	53
5.1. Mo	plecular identification and analysis of genetic diversity of <i>Cercospora bet</i>	icola
isolates fr	om Swiss chard from Southern Botswana	
50 Th	a offect of hymidity, temperature and incorplym density on plant disease	
J.Z. III	ant under a controlled anyironment	55
5.3. As	ssessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cer	cospora
leaf spot o	of Swiss chard under field conditions	59
6.0. CON	CLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	63

7.0.	REFERENCES	65
8.0.	APPENDIX	85
8.1	. Published journal from this study	85

iv

# CERTIFICATION

Main Supervisor's name and signature

Co-Supervisor's name and signature

Co-Supervisor's name and signature

Head of Department's name and signature

Date

\_\_\_\_\_

-------

Date

Date

Date

## APPROVAL

This thesis has been approved as meeting the required standards for the degree of Master of Science in Applied Microbiology (Biological Science), University of Botswana.

Main Supervisor's name and signature	Date
Co-Supervisor's name and signature	Date
Co- Supervisor's name and signature	Date
Head of Department's name and signature	Date

Dean of faculty's name and signature

Date

## STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY

This dissertation is my original work except where due reference is made. It has not been and shall not be submitted for the award of any degree in any other University.

Author's name and signature

Date

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I thank God Almighty for having elevated me. This work is a pure symbol of His blessing. A huge thanks to my supervisors for their persistent advice and patience in making sure that quality work is produced. I am sincerely humbled by the time you have invested in my work; Prof K.B Khare, Department of Biological Science, University of Botswana, Prof E.B Khonga and Dr A.T Segwagwe, Department of Crop Science and Production, Botswana University of Agriculture and Natural Resources. Utmost gratitude is extended towards the Office of Research and Development (ORD Round 27), University of Botswana for having funded this research project. This work would not have been possible without your financial support.

### DEDICATION

I dedicate my work to my daughter Karyn Hannah Imi. Utmost gratitude is extended to my loving parents Augustines and Uyapo Utlwang for having supported my dreams and their words of encouragement. I give special thanks to my best friend Baboloki Kethobile for the many hours of proofreading my write up. To all those that I might have not mentioned, who took it upon themselves to assist me, guide me and open doors of opportunities for me, I would like to thank each and every one of them. I will always appreciate their dedicated partnership for the success in my life.

#### ABSTRACT

Cercospora leaf spot (CLS), caused by *Cercospora beticola* is an important foliar disease of Swiss chard in Botswana. Regular outbreaks of the disease in Botswana is a major cause of concern and thus have necessitated the use of fungicides under field conditions in order to control the disease and bring the crop to maturity. The objectives of the study was (1) to analyse the genetic diversity of *C. beticola* isolates from Swiss chard collected from southern Botswana, (2) to determine the effect of humidity temperature and inoculum concentration on plant disease development, under controlled environment and (3) to assess the effectiveness of locally available fungicide in managing CLS of Swiss chard under field conditions in Botswana.

Genomic DNA extraction from *C. beticola* mycelia was done using the MasterPure Yeast DNA purification Kit and PCR amplification utilized ITS1 (5'-TCCGGGTGAACCTGCGG-3') and ITS4 (5'-TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC-3') primers in a Techne thermocycler and the phylogenetic tree of ITS rDNA was constructed using version 6.06. Phylogenetic analyses of 87 isolates revealed that *C. beticola* isolates clustered in four major classes, which could not be differentiated by the sampling location. Similarly genetic analysis revealed high genetic diversity of *C. beticola* strains, with diversity accounted for by within population diversity of Swiss chard isolate (greatest pairwise distance = 0.005).

Effect of humidity, temperature and inoculum concentration on disease development over a 4-week period was conducted in the Department of Agricultural Research (DAR) Laboratory, using a modified egg incubator as a controlled environment growth chamber. The

humidity and temperature treatments were run separately and sequentially each for 28 days where the incubator was set at 50%, 70% and 90% relative humidity (RH) and at  $25^{\circ}C$  and at  $15^{\circ}$  C,  $20^{\circ}$ C,  $25^{\circ}$ C and  $30^{\circ}$ C, respectively, and plants inoculated with  $0x10^4$ ,  $0.1x10^4$ ,  $1.2x10^4$ ,  $2.3 \times 10^5$  and  $2.3 \times 10^6$  spores/mL using a hand sprayer. A completely randomised design for the three-factorial experiments (RH x Inoculum Concentration x Time and Temperature x Inoculum Concentration x Time), with ten replicate plants was used. Number of spots per leaf for inoculated plants at 25 °C increased significantly (P $\leq$  0.05) when plants were incubated at 50% (0.8), 70% (1.9) and 90% (2.9) RH, respectively. As inoculum increased from 0 to  $2.3 \times 10^6$  spores/mL the number of leaf spots also significantly increased from 0.4 to 2.9 spots per leaf. The highest number of spots per leaf was recorded on plants inoculated with  $2.3 \times 10^6$ spores/mL and incubated at 90%RH (4.4) followed by 2.3x10<sup>5</sup> spores/mL at 90%RH and 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> spores/mL at 70%RH. For each spore concentration the amount of disease significantly increased with increase in humidity. At 90%RH disease development was highest at 25°C (2.9 spots/leaf)) followed by 30°C (2.5 spots/leaf), 20°C (1.9 spots/leaf) and 15°C (no spots). Averaged across inoculum concentrations and humidity number leaf spots significantly increased from 0.760, 1.680, 2.225, to 2.580 spots/leaf from week 1 to 4, respectively. Similarly the interactions of time with inoculum concentrations and humidity resulted in significant increases in number of leaf spots per plant from week 1 to week 4. The results showed that low temperatures and low humidity which prevail during the winter in Botswana are not conducive while temperatures and humidity during the rainy season are more conducive to CLS disease development.

The study confirmed that as RH increases, CLS numbers also increase. Relative humidity assessed alone or interacting with either inoculum concentration or sampling time increased as humidity increased. Cercospora leaf spot increased significantly ( $P \le 0.05$ ) from 0.795,

1.855 to 2.86 at 50%, 70% and 90% RH respectively. The interaction of humidity with inoculum concentration at 50% was 0.400 CLS for the 0x  $10^4$  concentration compared with 1.250 for the 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> concentration. The 70% RH recorded 1.325 CLS for the 0x10<sup>4</sup> concentration and 1.855 CLS for the 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> concentration. The 90%RH had higher value of CLS 1.725 for the 0x10<sup>4</sup> concentration compared with a 4.350 at 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> concentrations. These values showed that as RH and inoculum concentration increased CLS also increased significantly at P  $\leq$  0.05. Moreover Sampling time alone or interacted with RH showed an increase in CLS as both humidity and sampling time increased significantly P  $\leq$  0.05.

In addition temperature assessed alone or interacted with inoculum concentration or sampling time significantly increased CLS development as temperature increased from 20°C to 25°C from 1.925 to 2.835 respectively. However at 15°C there was no CLS development (0.000) and at 30°C CLS development reduced significantly to 2.485 at P  $\leq$  0.05. As Inoculum concentration increased CLS also significantly increased from 1.031, 1.325, and 1.594 to 2.769 for the 0x10<sup>4</sup>, 0.1x10<sup>4</sup>, 1.2 x10<sup>4</sup>, 2.3x10<sup>5</sup>, and 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> inoculum concentrations per ml. Cercospora leaf spot increased significantly when assessing the effects of Sampling time (7, 14, 21, and 28 days) from 0.760, 1.680, 2.225, to 2.580 respectively showing that the longer the plants are kept the more disease they develop. Furthermore when sampling time is interacted with temperature, the highest means are realised at 28 days for the 25°C, 30°C, 20°C and lastly 15°C where no CLS developed

Assessment of locally available fungicides for the control of CLS was carried out in Sebele using 5m x 2m plots arranged in a randomized complete block design (RCBD) with three blocks and seven fungicide treatments and untreated control Swiss chard. Seedlings were transplanted into the plots spaced 40cm inter-rows and 30cm between plants and natural infection was used. Once symptoms were observed plants were sprayed at 2-week intervals for 12 weeks with distilled water, copper oxychloride; benomyl + mancozeb; mancozeb + copper oxychloride; benomyl; benomyl + copper oxychloride; mancozeb; benomyl + mancozeb + copper oxychloride using recommended rates. Where more than one fungicide was used, the fungicides were applied at alternating intervals. The average number of leaf spot per leaf was recorded two weeks after each fungicide application and samples were collected prior to spraying. Data was subjected to one-way analysis of variance and means separated using LSD test at p=0.05. Number of spot/leaf and percentage disease reduction in all treatments involving benomyl were  $29.3\pm5.5$  and 85%, respectively which was significantly lower than on those treatments involving mancozeb and copper oxychloride used alone or in combination which were  $50.85\pm9.5$  and 74.2%, respectively while the had 196.9 spots/leaf. This study confirms that when benomyl is alternated with copper oxychloride, it is much more effective in managing Cercospora leaf spot than mancozeb or copper oxychloride used alone or alternated.

Key words: *Cercospora beticola*, Swiss chard, Cercospora leaf spot (CLS), ITS PCR, genetic diversity, Humidity, Inoculum, Environment, Fungicides, control, Botswana

## LIST OF TABLES

<b>Table 1</b> : Percentage farmers producing Swiss chard in each region of Botswana3	
Table 2: Pairwise distances among Cercospora beticola isolates of Swiss chard based on	
nucleotide sequences of the ITS gene43	
Table 3: The effect of humidity and inoculum concentration on the development of	
Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under controlled environment45	
Table 4: The effect of humidity on the development of Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard	
during a 28-day period under controlled environment46	
Table 5: The effect of temperature and inoculum concentration on the development of	
Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under controlled environment47	
Table 6: The effect of temperature on the development of Cercospora leaf spot on Swiss	
chard during a 28-day period under controlled environment	
Table 7: The effect of inoculum concentration on the development of Cercospora leaf spot of	
Swiss chard under a controlled environment49	
<b>Table 8</b> : The effect of locally available fungicides on the severity of Cercospora leaf spot of	
Swiss chard under field conditions in Botswana	

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Leaf spots caused by a variety of pathogens including C. beticola arranged linearly
for comparison adopted from Harveson (2013)6
Figure 2: Leaf tissue showing Cercospora leaf spot
Figure 3: Shows the disease cycle of <i>C. beticola</i> (www.sbreb.org)
Figure 4: The incubator used to harbour the experimental plants
Figure 5: Cultures of C. beticola from symptomatic Swiss chard leaves growing on Malt
extract agar
Figure 6: Filliform conidium of <i>C. beticola</i> , short and conically truncate at the tip viewed at
1000X40
Figure 7: <i>Cercospora beticola</i> stroma viewed at 400X40
Figure 8: Gel electrophoresis of the amplified rDNA internal transcribed sequence (ITS)
region of <i>C. beticola</i> isolates with ITS1 and ITS4 primers pairs. (M) 100 bp DNA
ladder (New England Biolabs)41
Figure 9: Evolutionary relationships among C. beticola isolates of Swiss chard from Bokaa
(denoted in blue) and Glen valley (in red)42
Figure 10: Daily total rainfall recorded at the Department of Agricultural Research station
from August 2013 to April 201450
Figure 11: Effect of fungicide treatments on CLS disease progress curve

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ANOVA	Analysis of variance.
ARISA	Automated ribosomal intergenic spacer analysis
CLS	Cercospora leaf spot
DAR	Department of Agricultural Research
DGGE	Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
LSD	Least Significant Difference
MEA	Malt extract agar
MEGA	Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis program
MSTAC	Michigan State University Statistical Package
OA	Oatmeal agar
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
rDNA	Recombinant DNA
RH	Relative Humidity
tRFLP	Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism

### **1.0. INTRODUCTION**

Swiss chard (*Beta vulgaris*) subsp. *cicla* (L.), also known as spinach beet belongs to the Chenopodiaceae or goosefoot family (goose family name because the leaves resemble a goose foot). The vernacular names include Roman kale, strawberry spinach, seakale beet, leaf beet, spinach beet and silver beet. It belongs to the same species as beetroot (Beta vulgaris). It is a biennial but is grown as an annual. It is generally, but mistakenly, called spinach in Botswana. The leaves are prepared like spinach and the leaf stalks sometimes like asparagus or celery. However in Africa the whole leaf blade is usually prepared with the midrib as one dish and eaten as a pot herb or relish. Swiss chard is a common substitute for true spinach (*Spinacia oleracea* L.). It furnishes a considerably higher yield, is easily cultivated and has a similar flavour to spinach. Swiss chard is a form of beetroot which has been selected for the production of large, fleshy leaf stalks and broad leaf blades with pronounced white or red midribs and deeply veined lamina (Tindall, 1988).

There is limited information on the early distribution and development of Swiss chard. Wild forms of *Beta vulgaris* occur along the shores of the Mediterranean, extending eastwards as far as Indonesia, and westwards along the coasts of the Atlantic up to the Canary Islands and southern Norway (Letschert, 1993). *Beta vulgaris* grown for its leaves was taken into cultivation in the eastern Mediterranean or the Middle East and is first mentioned in the literature in Mesopotamia in the 9<sup>th</sup> century BC. Recipes for roots of beet date from the 3<sup>rd</sup> century AD, but true garden beets appear in Europe as late as the 16<sup>th</sup> century. Garden beet is the most important form worldwide and can be found in all African countries, however, it is a relatively minor market vegetable around the big cities. In most African countries spinach beet/Swiss chard is far more important than garden beet, which is primarily consumed by

Europeans and Americans. Two other cultivated forms of *Beta vulgaris*, fodder beet and sugar beet are of no importance in tropical Africa (Lange *et al*, 1999; Bakry *et al*, 2014).

Some varieties of Swiss chard have greenish-white or pretty red foliage which is robust and erect. This plant has deep roots and will regrow even when heavily cut. The main root is long, stout with tampered side roots forming a dense extensive root system in the top 25cm of the soil. Swiss chard can grow in a wide range of soils as long as they are moist and fertile (DAR, 2003). Fertile, sandy loams, high in organic matter is recommended. The plants are sensitive to acidity and the soil should be at least of a pH of 6.0, with an optimum pH of 6.2 - 6.9. As they originate from sea shores, they are tolerant of limited concentrations of salt, therefore can be irrigated with saline water thus the neutral to slightly alkaline pH range (Shannon *et al*, 2000).

Swiss chard is a herbaceous biennial plant with leafy stems growing to 30-50 cm tall. The leaves adre heart-shaped, 5-20 cm long on wild plants (often much larger in cultivated plants). The flowers are produced in dense spikes, each flower very small, subtended by minute bracts and bisexual (with stamens 5,1 celled ovary, surrounded by a disk, with 2–3 stigmas.), 3-5 mm in diameter, green or tinged reddish, with five petals; they are wind-pollinated. The fruit is a cluster of hard nutlets enclosed within the swollen corky perianth-bases, 3–7 mm in diameter, 1–6 fruits adhering in glomerules. The seed is kidney-shaped, brown and has a diameter range of about 1.5–3 mm (Kelly and George, 1998; Rashid and Singh, 2000; Zohary *et al*, 2012).

In Botswana, two varieties are of importance, which are Fordhook giant and Lucullus. Other varieties are however available in retail stores but are not very common among farmers.

These would include: bright lights and star 101. Both Fordhook giant and Lucullus can be produced all year round in Southern region and Gaborone (DAR, 2003). A study carried out by Madisa *et al*, (2010) revealed that Swiss chard is grown in most regions of Botswana as shown in Table 1. All farmers that were involved in the study within Ghantsi, Southern and Kgalagadi regions produced Swiss chard. This correlated with results obtained by Obopile *et al*, (2008) which showed that the most commonly grown vegetable in Gaborone region (Kgatleng) and western region (Ghanzi and Kweneng) was Swiss chard. Farmers' ranking of the important vegetable crops generally agrees with reports by and Munthali *et al*, (2004) and Bok *et al*, (2006) that brassicas, Swiss chard and tomato are the most popular vegetable crops grown in Botswana. These crops (except Swiss chard) are significantly associated with major pests of vegetable crops.

Region	% of farmers producing swiss chard in the region
Kgatleng	65
Kweneng	42.9
Central	75
Chobe	0
South east	77.8
Ghanzi	100
Southern	100
Kgalagadi	100
North west	50
Average	66.7
$Q_{1} = Q_{1} = Q_{1} + Q_{1$	

Table 1: Percentage farmers producing Swiss chard in each region of Botswana

Source; Madisa et al. (2010)

Most regions have percentage production of above 50% (Table 1) except for Kweneng at 42.9% and Chobe where there is no production (0%)

It is of outmost importance to note that Agriculture contributes 2% of GDP, however an estimated 69% of the total population of 2 098 018 people (Botswana, 2015) live in rural

areas and earn their livelihoods from Agriculture. This lead to the inception of an initiative by the government under the National Strategy for poverty eradication in 2003. Small scale horticulture was pursued as one of the several programs meant to achieve sustainable livelihoods for beneficiaries. The aim of the program being to eradicate poverty, promote food security at household level and small scale entrepreneurship and income generation. Marumo *et al.* (2017) when studying the impact of backyard garden intervention on poverty status of Beneficiaries in Ramotswa found that out of a total of 40 only 13 beneficiaries grew Swiss chard amounting to a relative frequency of 30% and claimed to have the second highest annual sales revenue after maize. The majority of farmers in Botswana are small scale farmers who typically need assistance in capacity building to commercialize agriculture. (Botswana, 2015).

Swiss chard is a good source of calcium magnesium and Vitamin K. Sufficient Vitamin K consumption performs as a modifier of bone matrix proteins and improves calcium absorption preventing bone loss and osteoporosis, a super food for the elderly. It has been also associated with improved red blood cell formation by containing iron and copper. Individuals who are deficient in iron and copper can develop anemia, a condition resulting in weakness, fatigue, stomach disorders and lack of concentration (Pokluda and Kuben, 2002). Swiss chard is a health supportive food containing a compound called syringic acid which has shown to regulate blood sugar levels by inactivating enzyme alpha glucosidase thus inhibiting the breakdown of complex carbohydrates into simple sugars helping to stabilize the body's blood sugar level (Neelwarne and Halagur, 2013). It is also loaded with beta carotene (antioxidant) whose consumption has been linked with improved eye health and risk reduction of macular degeneration glaucoma, night blindness and other vision related conditions (Ninfali *et al*, 2007). Swiss chard also contains biotin, an organic compound that

has been associated with the stimulation of hair follicles and increased hair texture. A super food like Swiss chard is of outmost importance in a country like Botswana facing health challenges associated with HIV/AIDS, cancer, diabetes and tuberculosis. Needless to say people (Batswana) are slowly becoming health conscious and turning to food to boost their immune systems and eat health in order to stay healthy.

The main constraint in the production of Swiss chard is a foliar disease known as *Cercospora* leaf spot, caused by *C. beticola* Sacc. Losses caused by this disease may initially be underestimated, however intense pressure from this pathogen results in increased lesions which would ultimately lead to necrosis of whole tissue. Windels *et al.* (1998) went on to explain that the pathogen survives on infected plant residue as stromata in soil, where it can survive for years. In the following planting season and under optimal conditions, characterized by relatively high humidity or heavy dew, conidiophores and conidia are produced on the stromata which serve to initiate primary infection on a newly planted crop.

Characteristic symptoms of the infection of *Beta* species by *C. beticola* include the randomly distributed leaf spots of typically 2–5 mm in diameter across the surface of mature leaves with tan to ashen grey centers (Duffus and Ruppel, 1993). Unlike many other leaf spot pathogens that necrotize from pin-point lesions and expand outward (Figure 1), lesions produced by *C. beticola* involve the near-simultaneous collapse of cells in an area many millimetres in diameter, as shown in figure 2. This is due to the fact the *C. beticola* enters the host through stomata into the paranchymatous leaf tissue followed by initial colonization of the tissue in an asymptomatic manner and grow intercellularly (Feindt *et al*, 1981; Khan *et al*, 2009). After tissue collapse has occurred, the lesion often becomes encircled by a characteristic reddish-brown ring. Lesions can be observed on leaves and leaf petioles.

Although lesions can expand after initial tissue collapse, the increase in necrotic area on the leaf surface is due primarily to an increase in the number of lesions on that surface. Ultimately, a combination of high lesion number and the accumulation in the leaves of phytotoxins induces complete leaf senescence.



**Figure 1:** Leaf spots caused by a variety of pathogens including *C. beticola* arranged linearly for comparison adopted from Harveson (2013)



Figure 2: Leaf tissue showing Cercospora leaf spot

Cercospora leaf spot was not of economic importance in furrow irrigated fields, but after growers turned to sprinkler irrigation, medium to severe epidemics occurred (Paulus, et al, 1971). An understanding of the optimum environmental conditions for the initiation of Cercospora epidemics (elevated temperature, humidity and leaf wetness; (de Nazareno et al, 1993b); Shane and Teng, 1983) is of outmost importance. Optimum conditions for sporulation, germination and penetration are day temperatures of 25°C to 35°C with night temperatures above 16°C and prolonged periods of relative humidity of 90 to 95% (Shane and Teng, 1984; Ruppel, 1986) Conidia of *C. beticola* are produced most readily at temperatures from 15 to 23°C and relative humidity (RH) greater than 60%, but do not form at temperatures less than  $10^{\circ}$ C or above  $38^{\circ}$ C. This is information that is important to Botswana, a country that experiences summer temperature ranging from 25°C- 27°C during the months from September April. Daytime temperatures can go up to 35°C. The annual rainfall is about 450- 550mm per annum and it rains from September to April. Therefore as such the rainy season in Botswana is accompanied by high temperatures (Veenendaal et al, 1996), a condition that is conducive for the development of Cercospora leaf spot. Such information has aided in the development of CLS prediction models for implementation of fungicide spray schedules (Wolf and Verreet, 1997; Denth, 2004).

Khan *et al.* (2009) studied the fluctuations in conidial numbers in relation to the environment and disease severity. This research correlated temporal airborne conidial concentration with average temperature at a relative humidity greater than 87%. The results obtained showed that the potential disease severity can be estimated using conidial numbers. A lower number of conidia were due to unfavorable environmental conditions and exhaustion of conidial sources with high numbers as a result of favorable conditions for sporulation (Khan and Khan, 2003). Khan *et al* (2009) manually inoculated the plants using dried infected leaves. All plots were inoculated with the same mass of leaf material infected with *C. beticola* inoculum.

Molecular methods for detecting plant pathogenic microorganisms present a more accurate identification. These methods are based on Polymerase chain reaction (PCR). To the author's knowledge, there are no prior studies carried on *C. beticola* identification and genetic diversity in Botswana. The goal of which is to describe and quantify genetic variation and also to make inferences on evolutionary forces such as mutations, migration, genetic drift selection and recombination. This information is of outmost importance to improve disease management and on fungicide resistance studies (Burdon, 1993). Comparison by amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) analysis of single-spore isolates of *C. beticola* in two independent studies in Europe and the USA indicate substantial genetic variation in natural populations (Große-Herrenthey, 2001; Weiland *et al*, 2001). Moreover, subculture of *C. beticola* in the laboratory has been reported to result in chromosome rearrangements as assayed by pulse-field gradient electrophoresis. This apparent genome plasticity in *C. beticola* combined with limited sequence diversity in rDNA regions of related *Cercospora* species contributes to the present confusion in the taxonomy within this genus (Goodwin *et al*, 2001).

## **1.1** Statement of the problem

*Cercospora beticola* is endemic in Botswana and has been reported as the major limiting factor in the production of Swiss chard. The outbreaks adversely affect production and ultimately results in economic loss. This study therefore, aims to unravel the effect of temperature humidity and inoculum density on plant disease development in order to bring to the fore possible remedial actions to minimize yield losses associated with the disease.

## **1.2** Justification of the study

Botswana is at an era where the agricultural sector is establishing quite significantly with more interest on the horticultural sector. In Botswana, Swiss chard cultivation meant for the local market is carried out at a commercial scale in open fields and greenhouses (Obopile *et al*, 2008). Recent efforts aimed at poverty eradication by the government have seen an upsurge in backyard gardens, especially in rural areas (Marumo *et al*, 2017) which meet subsistence demands of poor rural households. Nonetheless, at all levels of production Swiss chard cultivation is subjected to a plethora of insect pests and microbial diseases (Daiber, 1996; Baliyan *et al*, 2014).

The information generated through this research will enable us to establish humidity and temperature conditions as well as the amount of inoculum density that Swiss chard would have been exposed to for Cercospora leaf spot to develop. This would assist local farmers in control measures to adopt; including among others fungicide choice and genetic diversity of *C. beticola* shall also be covered in this chapter because a high genetic diversity is associated with rapid resistance to fungicides. Efforts of the government of Botswana to grow the horticultural sector shall be uplifted as farmers would be in a better position to control infections by *C. beticola*.

## **1.3** Objectives of the study

The main objective of this research is to assess the role of some of the key epidemiological factors on CLS disease development.

The specific objectives were:

• To isolate and analyse genetic diversity of *C. beticola* isolates from Swiss chard collected from southern Botswana using molecular methods.

- To determine the effect of humidity, temperature and inoculum concentration on disease development under a controlled environment.
- To assess the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under field conditions in Botswana.

## 1.4 Hypothesis

This study tested the following hypotheses:

H<sub>01</sub>: Humidity, temperature and inoculum levels have no effect on development of
Cercospora Leaf Spot of Swiss Chard under controlled environment
H<sub>A1</sub>: Humidity, temperature and inoculum levels have a significant effect on development of

Cercospora Leaf Spot of Swiss Chard under controlled environment

H<sub>02:</sub> Fungicide application has no effect on the development of Cercospora Leaf Spot of Swiss Chard under field conditions

H<sub>A2</sub>: Fungicide application has an effect on the development of Cercospora Leaf Spot of Swiss Chard under field conditions

#### 2.0. LITERATURE REVIEW

### 2.1 Taxonomy and diversity of Cercospora beticola Sacc

The genus *Cercospora* was described by Fresenius (Groenewald *et al*, 2006a) as one of the largest genera of hyphomycetes. Pollack, (1987) listed more than 3000 names. However Crous and Braun, (2003) reviewed the genus and reduced many species to synonymy, leaving a total of 659 *Cercospora* species. There are 281 morphologically indistinguishable *Cercospora* species, infecting a wide range of plant genera and families, listed as synonyms under *C. apii senso lato* (Crous and Braun, 2003). *Cercospora beticola*, which causes *Cercospora* leaf spot on sugar beet (Groenewald *et al*, 2005; Groenewald *et al*, 2007), is morphologically identical to *C. apii*. Although these two species were considered to be synonymous in the past (Crous and Braun, 2003), a multi-gene phylogenic comparison and cultural characteristics revealed them to be distinct species (Groenewald *et al*, 2005).

The pathogen, *C. beticola* is an imperfect filamentous fungus with no known sexual stage (Duffus and Ruppel, 1993; Ershad, 2009). Interestingly Vaghefi *et al*, (2017) reported the presence of genes that regulate sexual reproduction in the *C. beticola* genome, MAT 1-1 and MAT 1-2. The functionality of these genes would enable isolates carrying the alternate MAT1 genes to mate and sexually reproduce. It is however important to note that sexual reproduction is a major source of genetic variability through recombination and increases the evolutionary potential of a pathogen. Therefore sexually reproducing fungal populations with high genetic diversity due to recombination evolve and become resistant to fungicides more rapidly (Balau and Fraretra, 2010). No sexual stage is known for *C. beticola*, but in its asexual form it overwinters on infected plant debris as pseudostromata.

No sexual stage has been found for *C. beticola*, unlike several *Cercospora* fungi for which a *Mycosphaerella* teliomorph has been characterized. None of the *Cercospora* species considered to be monophylectic with *C. beticola* based on rDNA sequences possesses a known teliomorph, suggesting that this function may have been lost during evolution of the group (Goodwin *et al*, 2001). Nevertheless, hyphal anastomosis or an elusive mating system may promote genome exchange in *C. beticola*, contributing to genetic diversity within natural populations. Surveys revealing diversity in fungicide resistance in populations of *C. beticola* under fungicide pressure are legion (Ioannidis and Karaoglanidis, 2000).

*Cercospora beticola* infects species of the genus Beta, an important taxonomic characteristic, and a number of species in the Chenopodiaceae, including members of the genera Spinacea, Atriplex and Amaranthus. It has been noted that leaf spotting fungi on weed species having filiform, hyaline conidia have occasionally, if probably hastily, been classified as *C. beticola*. This often could prove erroneous as leaf spot diseases caused by other species of *Cercospora* have been characterized on weeds in the presence of, and on crop species in rotation with, leaf and root beet crops (Crous and Braun, 2003; Groenewald *et al*, 2005) Although limited host range studies with *C. beticola* have been performed, systematic investigation confirming the host range of Cercospora taxonomy. Production of the phytotoxin by *C. beticola* and related species has been a useful taxonomic tool in a broad sense, but is too variable in its expression in culture between strains of a species, as well as across culture media formulations, to be relied on for fine taxonomic separation (Goodwin *et al*, 2001).

#### 2.2. Morphological structure and cultural characteristics of C. beticola

Different authors (Groenewald et al 2013; Poornima and Hedge 2014) have attempted to characterize C. beticola through morphological structure and cultural characteristics. The morphological characters that were used include conidial shape and size; presence or absence of mycelium and conidiophore morphology, but unfortunately they are not always reliable as too much intraspecific variation has been found. Pal and Mukhopadhyay, (1984), proved that A small population of C. beticola coming from the same lesion can exhibit differences in morphology, cultural characteristics and pathogenicity indeed showing that Physiological and morphological intraspecific differences are well known in C. beticola strains with different geographical origin. The reproductive structure can range from 6-10 times in dimension depending on environmental conditions. Groenewald et al, (2007) selected reference strains from sugar beet for morphological and cultural characterization. The strains were plated onto 2% Malt extract agar (MEA), Oatmeal agar (OA), V8 agar and Potato dextrose agar (PDA). Colonies on MEA and PDA were grey with patches of dirty white, margins smooth but irregular, however they were reported to be brown to dark brown on V8 agar (Groenewald et al, 2013). On OA the colonies were olivaceous grey with smooth but irregular margins. Mycelium was well developed, branched, septate, slender intracellular and brown colored. Only asexual producing bodies were present (conidia). Conidiophores were septate, dark colored structures coming out in turfts of stomata. Conidia developed on geniculate structures. On liberation from conidiophore, each conidium leaves a small scar at the place of attachment. Conidiophores were 22-103µm long X 3-5µm broad. Conidia were hyaline or pale yellow, obclavate, 38- 225µm long X 3-6µm broad. They have 4-14 septa (Moretti et al 2004; Crous et al, 2006 and Groenewald et al, 2013).

### 2.3 Genome structure/ genes employed in molecular identification of C. beticola

The internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region of fungal ribosomal DNA was chosen as marker for identification of fungal species (Lartey *et al*, 2003; Martin and Rygiewicz, 2005). Most approaches such as DGGE (denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis), tRFLP (terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism) or ARISA (automated ribosomal intergenic spacer analysis) employ PCR-based fingerprinting techniques to demonstrate microbial diversity or population shifts in microbial communities (Goodwin *et al*, 2001).

Analysis of ITS Sequences the consensus primers ITS1 5'TCCGTTAGGTGAACCTGCGG 3' and ITS4 5'TCCTCCGCTTATTGAT ATGC 3' (Weiland and Sundsbak, 2000) which are used to amplify a region of the rRNA gene repeat unit, which includes two non-coding regions designated as ITS1 and ITS2 and the 5.8s rRNA gene of the nrDNA operon. Amplification products and gene sequences yields an amplicon corresponding to *C. beticola* approximately 550bp (Crous *et al.*, 1999; Crous *et al*, 2001; Crous *et al*, 2004, Crous *et al* 2006 and Hunter *et al*, 2006). However other authors resorted to using the actin specific primers CBACTIN959L and CBACTIN959R (Lartey *et al*, 2003 and Balau and Fraretra, 2010).

The 20 µ1 PCR reaction consisted of 10 µl Extract-N-Amp PCR mix (a 2X PCR reaction mix containing buffer, salts, dNTPs. Taq polymerase and TaqStart antibody),4 µl sample extraction solution and 1.5 µl each of the forward and reverse primers in deionized water. Other controls were a manufacturer provided control and a blank reaction, consisting of extraction solution without plant or fungal extract. Amplification was carried out over 35 cycles using a Mastercycler gradient thermocycler (Eppendorf Scientific Inc. Westbury, NY) at 94°C for I min denaturation. 52°C for 30 sec annealing and 72°C for 1 mm extension

(Lartey *et al*, 2001). The PCR amplified products were resolved by electrophoresis in 1% agarose gels in Loening E buffer. The PCR product sizes were determined by comparing the relative mobility of the amplified fragments to the 1 KB ladder (New England Biolabs Inc., Beverly, MA) in adjacent lanes. At 28 cycles, the primer set ITS3/ ITS4 showed that it can detect as little as 100 pg of *C. beticola* genomic DNA. The result shows that the primer set ITS3/ ITS4 has the highest level of detection. It can detect even the minimum dilution (1:10<sup>6</sup>), while the primer set Cb-actinF1/ CbactinR2 can detect until the fifth dilution only (1:10<sup>3</sup>) Moreover, it amplified one fragment with a small size, 223-bp, and therefore, was ensuring its suitability for quantitative detection by real-time PCR. Amplicons derived from PCR using the primer set ITS3/ ITS4 were sequenced and compared to DNA sequence from pure culture *C. beticola*. Alignment of sequences of the amplified products confirmed them to be those of *C. beticola* (Crous *et al*, 2006 and Bakhshi *et al*, 2011).

### 2.4 Genetic variability and genetic assessment using pairwise distance

Recent studies have attempted to determine population genetic structure of *C. beticola* and thus a substantial amount of genetic variation was found within Cercospora strains isolated from sugar beet fields (Morretti *et al* 2006; Vaghefi *et al* 2017). Genetic variation was also observed in lesions of the same plant (Moretti *et al*, 2004). This is in contrast to the data available for other Cercospora species which have low levels of genetic diversity (Wang *et al*, 1998; Okori *et al*, 2004; Groenewald *et al*, 2006) with little genetic differentiation either within or between populations. Vaghefi *et al*, (2017) used pairwise index of population differentiation between cercospora beticola populations collected from New York and Hawaii on swiss chard, sugar beet and lambsquaters. Total diversity existed within and among populations ( $P \le 0.001$ ).

### 2.5 Mycotoxin Production

One of the main features of the genus Cercospora is the production of cercosporin (Assante et al, 1977), a photosensitive phytotoxin with a perylenequinone skeleton (Lousberg et al, 1971), which has been demonstrated to be involved in the pathogenic process (Daub and Ehrenshaft, 2000). Other secondary metabolites produced by C. beticola are beticolins and a group of molecules as Cercospora beticola Toxins (CBT), whose contribution to the pathogenic process is less understood. Since the production of these phytotoxins can vary widely among strains grown under the same conditions, the metabolic profile can be used as a further tool to test variability (Assante et al, 1981). Cercospora species, including C. beticola, are considered to be necrotrophs, producing low molecular weight phytotoxins and hydrolytic enzymes that debilitate cells in advance of fungal growth. The mode of action of the photoactivated, nonspecific toxin cercosporin in the generation of singlet oxygen has been known for over two decades (Daub and Ehrenshaft, 2000). Indeed, even the molecular basis for the protection of *Cercospora* and other fungi from the effects of cercosporin are being revealed. Thus, production of both an ABC transporter-like protein and elevated levels of pyrridoxal are important in the protection of *Cercospora* from the toxic effects of cercosporin (Daub and Ehrenshaft, 2000). Knowledge of these protectants is being used in strategies to generate transgenic plants with reduced phytotoxin sensitivity with a goal of reducing or preventing leaf spot disease. In addition to cercosporin, other classes of phytotoxins such as the beticolins from C. beticola have been shown to debilitate normal plant cell function (Goudet *et al*, 1998). Beticolins are a family of polycyclic molecules sharing a common core structure but differing in the functional groups on the aromatic rings (Goudet et al, 2000). Like cercosporin, the beticolins are known to destabilize membranes resulting in electrolyte leakage (Gapillout et al, 1996). Additionally, the beticolins inhibit ATP dependent proton transport and chelate magnesium (Mikès *et al*, 1994). To date, the evidence suggests that phytotoxins produced by *Cercospora* species are virulence factors.

Many phytopathogenic fungi are equipped with various arsenals such as secretion of cellwall-degradation enzymes and formation of phytotoxins in order to invade their hosts (Schafer, 1994). Host-selective toxins kill plant cells by targeting a specific cellular enzyme or component, and thus are toxic only to a limited range of host cultivars (Walton, 1996). In contrast, non-host-selective toxins, targeting various cellular components, enable the producing pathogens to have wide host ranges. When cercosporin absorbs light energy it is converted to an excited triplet state. In this state it can react with molecular oxygen, producing oxygen radical superoxide, hydrogen peroxide and hydroxyl radical and nonradical like singlet oxygen (Spikes, 1989). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) production induced by cercosporin in the infected plants results in lipid peroxidation and membrane rupture (Daub, 1982), leading to leakage of nutrients from cells and thus allowing fungal growth (Daub and Ehrenshaft, 2000). Although both growth morphology in culture and virulence have been used as characters for the grouping of *C. beticola* isolates, use of this information in the description of unique field strains has not gained acceptance (Duffus and Ruppel, 1993).

## 2.6 Epidemiology

Agrios, (2005) defines plant disease epidemiology as the study of diseased plant populations. Much like disease of humans and animals, plant diseases occur due to pathogens such as bacteria, viruses, fungi, and protozoa. Epidemiologists attempt to understand the cause and effects of disease and development strategies to intervene in situation where crop losses may occur and for establishing whether or not there is an excessive amount of a particular disease occurring in a specific geographic area (Madden *et al*, 2007).

Epidemiological data has been used to predict incidence, prevalence and survivorship of the pathogen over time. Data obtained from past occurrences of the pathogen has been used with some success in the containment and control of *C. beticola* in several countries and situations (Gado, 2007: Kaiser and Varrelmann, 2009).Shane and Teng. (1983) developed a scale that measures disease severity by counting the number of spots. Scale ranged from 0-10 categories where: O; no visual infection; 1-5 spots/leaf, 0.1% severity; 6-12 spots ,0.35 % severity; 13-25 spots/leaf, 0.75% severity; 26-50 spots/leaf, 1.5% severity; 51-75 spots/leaf , 2.5 % severity. At higher disease incidences, the average affected area per leaf was estimated from standard area diagrams, and categories 6 through 10 represented 3, 6, 12, 25, and 50% disease severity, respectively. Spatial disease patterns have been studied over time in order to improve understanding of CLS epidemiology and ecology (Lannou and Savary, 1991; Munkvold, *et al*, 1993; Larkin *et al*, 1995). This involved studying disease incidence (Number of diseased plants) and disease severity (using maps of disease severity developed by different authors: Jacobsen *et al*, 2004; Larson, 2004; Wolf and Verreet, 2005).

Rossi (2000) included incubation length, infection efficiency and lesion size on their epidemiological studies of *Cercospora* leaf spot. Resistance delayed the appearance of Cercospora leaf spot by a maximum of 12 days compared to susceptible cultivars. This concurs with Parlevliet, (1979) that in epidemiological terms, resistance reduces the apparent infection rate as an effect of changes in the basic infection rate, due to a reduced effectiveness of each propagule in causing a new infection and a less abundant number of propagules produced per lesion per unit time (due to both reduced sporulation capability and reduced

lesion size), in the latent period (that is the time between the arrival of a propagule on a susceptible plant surface and the formation of the next generation of propagules) and in the infectious period (that is the period of spore production on a lesion). Therefore, the components of resistance that reduce the rate of epidemic development are: infection frequency, latency period, lesion size, spore production, and infectious period.

### 2.7 Etiology of the pathogen

Cercospora leaf spot caused by Cercospora beticola is considered to be the most injurious foliar pathogen of Swiss chard and beetroot in the world (Kerr and Weiss, 1990; Avila et al, 2005) including Botswana reducing quality, quantity and marketability of swiss chard (Khare and Moeng, 2015). Before the beginning of the 20th century, investigators gave various names to the fungus causing leaf spot diseases of sugar beet, most of which by description were almost certainly C. beticola (Crous and Braun, 2003; Groenewald et al, 2008) Cercopora beticola infects different hosts like Swiss chard, tobacco, soybean, coffee, rice, corn, and peanut. It occurs wherever these crops are grown. C. beticola produces conidiophores growing from the stomata. The conidiophores are simple, unbranched, pale brown near the base and hyaline near the apex sparingly septate and mildly geniculate with small conidial scars at the geniculations and the apex (Ershad, 2000). Conidia (usually 2 µm - $3 \mu m \times 36 \mu m - 107 \mu m$ ) are borne singly, straight to titium shaped and hyaline and have 3 to 14 septa in culture (Kim and Shin, 1998; Soylu et al, 2003). However conidial morphology varies considerably according to environmental conditions and sizes of 2  $\mu$ m -4  $\mu$ m × 50  $\mu$ m -400µm and up to 27 septa have been reported by various researchers. The fungus can be grown in vitro on beet leaf juice agar. It has no known perfect state (Daub and Ehrenshaft, 2000; Ershad, 2002).

## 2.8 Symptomology

Characteristic symptoms of *C. beticola* include individual spots which are almost circular, measuring 3-5mm in diameter at maturity (Khan *et al*, 2008). The lesions are tan to light brown with dark brown to reddish purple boarders, the color depending on the anthocyanin production by the host (Jacobsen and Franc, 2009). As the disease progresses, individual spots coalesce and heavily infected tissue becomes first yellow then brown and necrotic. Conidia are often visible as darkly pigmented black dots or structures called pseudostromata scattered in the necrotic centers of the spots (Weiland and Koch, 2004; Khan *et al*, 2009). During periods of high relative humidity or heavy dew, the necrotic spots become grey and furry due to the accumulation of conidiophores and conidia on the stromata (Lapaire and Dunkle, 2003). Blighted leaves soon collapse and fall to the ground but remain attached to the crown. The heart leaves remain green and are less severely affected or lesion free. Lesions similar to the leaf spot also appear in the petioles but are very long and elliptic rather than circular. Sunken circular lesions have also been reported in sugar beet crown not covered by soil (Wolf and Verreet, 2005).

## 2.9 Disease Cycle

In most beet growing areas, the leaves are cut and left in the field. Before the next crop is grown the arable layer is tilled and infected leaf material is buried into this layer. Natural inoculum of *C. beticola* in a sugar beet field begins as stroma in infected leaf debris. It is postulated that sporulation may occur directly from overwintered stroma in organic matter or it may be preceded by saprophytic, vegetative growth of fungal mycelia. Pseudostromata of CLS surviving in the soil are capable of infecting beet plants in later years. Vereijssen *et al* (2005) reported that the first infections may occur from the soil or through the roots. Under conditions of high relative humidity, conidial germ tube grows towards stomata apparently in
response to tropistic attraction and forms numerous appressoria (Beckman and Payne, 1982). Following penetration of the epidermis through the stomata by the conidia of this pathogen (Berger et al, 1997), fungal hyphae ramify the parenchymous tissue of these structures, growing intercellularly (de Nazareno et al, 1993a; Khan et al, 2009). Toxins then are produced in order to necrotize the cells in the vicinity of the branched hyphae. The pathogen absorbs nutrients from the host necrotized tissue primarily on the abaxial leaf surface because it possess a greater number of stomates than adaxial surfaces, the opportunity for invasion of leaf parenchyma through open stomates by an elongating hypha of C. beticola is maximized (conidiophore and conidial development). Conidia deposited on host leaf, vein or petiole surfaces germinate under conditions of high humidity and leaf wetness and grow toward stomates during the pre-infection stage (Shane and Teng, 1983; de Nazareno et al, 1992). Conidia again are dispersed by wind and rain splash to other leaves and plants thus initiate new cycles of infections(Rossi and Battilani, 1989) which take place on higher younger leaves both by autoinfection (re infection of the same plant) and alloinfection where inoculum spreads to adjacent plants (Vereijssen et al, 2005). The fungus survives on infected crop residues as spores (conidia) and stromata, thus becoming an important source of inoculum for subsequent crops (Figure 3). Under humid condition, new conidiophores and conidia are formed on stromata and are carried by wind or splashing rain to host leaves where germination occurs. The cycle from penetration to first symptoms takes a few days (Vaghefi et al 2017) Penetration is only through leaf stomata with or without the formation of appressoria.

Conidia and stromata can also be carried on seed produced in regions where the disease is severe (Racca and Jorg, 2007). Weed host may also be a source of inoculum (Racca and Jorg, 2007).Once conidiation has commenced, water-splash, wind and insects are culprits in

distributing spores on to leaf surfaces of the host (Berger *et al*, 1997). Lapaire and Dunkle, 2003) detest the use of zero tillage or conservation tillage as it favors the survival of the pathogen because it overwinters on crop debris. They however recommend that full tillage be practiced, as the fungus becomes exposed to soil microorganisms that outcompete it.

The fungus is polycyclic within a beet growing season as depicted in figure 3. One cycle of sporulation typically takes 12 days depending on field conditions (Rossi *et al*, 2000; Weiland and Koch, 2004; Vaghefi *et al* 2017). Secondary infection occurs within 7 to 21 days of the production of conidia on primary leaf spot (Crous and Braun, 2003; Groenewald *et al*, 2006). Conidia of *C. beticola* are dispersed from their source of inoculum by wind, water splash, running water, and insects. However, wind has been considered the major component of *C. beticola* dispersal (Groenewald *et al*, 2005). Airborne conidia of *C. beticola* play an important role in primary infection, secondary infection, progressive increase in disease development, and ultimately the spread of disease epidemics in a region. Given the key role played by airborne conidia in disease spread, knowledge of temporal dispersal of *C. beticola* inoculum during the Swiss chard growing season provides useful information that could be used to improve disease management (Khan *et al*, 2009).

In a controlled environment where Swiss chard is inoculated with *C. beticola* conidia, visible lesions appear on leaves at between 9 to 12 days, and 12 days is considered to be the approximate sporulation cycle under field conditions. An interesting alternative route to the invasion of the sugar beet plant by *C. beticola* has been proposed by Vereijssen *et al*, (2004) who reported that: sugar beet seedlings whose bare roots were exposed to fungal conidia succumbed to leaf spot disease several days after transplanting.



Figure 3: Shows the disease cycle of *C. beticola* (<u>www.sbreb.org</u>).

# 2.10 Collateral hosts

Besides Swiss chard, *C. beticola* produces leaf spots on most *Beta vulgaris* such as red garden beets, safflower, *Apium*, *Chrysanthemum*, *Limonium*, and *Spinacia* (Crous and Braun, 2003; Lartey *et al*, 2005; Groenewald *et al*, 2006) and thus exhibit leaf spot when inoculated

with the pathogen. Several weeds have been described by Rossi et al, (2000) as susceptible to C. beticola. This includes common lambsquarters (Chenopodium album L.), redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus L.), dwarf mallow (Malva rotundifolia L.). Broadleaf plantain (Plantago major L.). Great burdock (Arctium lappa L.) and lettuce (Lactuca sativa L.) (Rossi et al, 2000; Bakhshi et al, 2011). Although additional species have been reported as host to C. beticola, only a few are symptomatic (Ruppel, 1986). Indeed in recent years other common weeds such as field bindweed (Convolvus arvensis L.), (Windels et al, 1998), winged pigweed (Cvcloloma atriplicifolium (Spreng.) Coult.), wild buckwheat (Polygonum convolvulus L.) and devil's-claw (Proboscidea lovisianica (Mill). Thellung) (Jacobsen, 2000), other Beta hosts have been reported to be hosts and could serve as sources of inoculum. Clearly these host plants could be a serious reservoir of inoculum able to maintain the organism through long periods in the absence of Swiss chard however adequate cross inoculation tests and pathogen isolation are needed for verification of those reports (Racca and Jorg, 2007). The use of polymerase chain reaction protocols for sensitive detection of pathogens has revolutionized the assay of asymptomatic hosts for the presence and quantity of target pathogens. Such methods currently are being tested for determining alternative hosts and asymptomatic hosts of C. beticola (Lartey et al, 2003).

### 2.11 Fungicide control of Cercospora beticola

Different fungicidal chemicals are utilized worldwide for the control of *C beticola* (Ioannidis, 1994; Dexter *et al*, 1999; Dexter and Luecke, 2001; Karaoglanidis and Bardas, 2006; Nikou *et al*, 2009). The protectant fungicides used against the disease belong to the Dithiocarbamate class such as Maneb and Mancozeb, the nitrate class such as Chlorothalonil and the class of organotin compounds such as fentin acetate and fentin hydroxide. Systemic fungicides used against the disease belong to the benzimidazole class such as Benomyl and Carbendazim and

the sterol demethylation inhibiting (DMI) class such as flutriafol, difenoconazole, tetraconazole and propiconazole. However development of resistance to some of these fungicide classes in many countries worldwide has become a limitation to sustainable control of the disease (Ioannidis and Karaglanidis, 2000; Briere *et al*, 2001; Nikou *et al*, 2009).

The benzimidazole derivatives were the first systemic fungicides that became available for *C beticola* control in Greece. Application of Benomyl began in 1971 and within 2 years, fungal populations had developed resistance. This was reported in other several countries (Weiland and Halloin, 2001; Culbreath *et al*, 2002). After the emergence of Benzimidazole resistance in Greece, the use of Benomyl was discontinued. However in 1995, it was found that resistance frequency to Benomyl had greatly decreased since 1972. Since then Benomyl had been re-introduced into the spray program (Karaoglanidis and Bardas, 2006). As a result Benomyl has been used as one application early in the season in some areas in Greece (Karadimos *et al*, 2000).

Byford (1996) also mentioned a very important group of fungicides that are utilized worldwide, the Fentin fungicides. The Fentin derivatives became the only available fungicides that provided satisfactory control of *C. beticola* after the emergence of benomyl resistance. Unfortunately they too became ineffective as the pathogen developed resistance. Due to their unsatisfactory control of *C. beticola*, their use was restricted to 2-3 applications in mixture with maneb early in the season. The resistance of *C. beticola* to fentin fungicides has also been reported in the USA (Bugbee, 1995; Campbell *et al*, 1998).

Another group of fungicides that have been used for the control of *C. beticola* include the Sterol demethylation inhibiting fungicides (DMIs). These fungicides are used always in

mixture with a protectant fungicide, either maneb or chlorothalonil. After 1990, their performance declined. The reduction in performance was observed in field experiments for fungicidal evaluation on Sugar beet in Northern Greece and an extensive monitoring program showed that fungal populations had shifted towards decreased sensitivity (Karaoglanidis *et al*, 2000). A similar study was conducted in Serbia with similar results (Budakov *et al*, 2014; Trkulja *et al*, 2015).

Ioannidis *et al.* (2001) published a preliminary report on the determination of sensitivity of *C. beticola* populations to benomyl, fentin-acetate and flutriafol spray programs in four areas in Greece (Larissa, Imathia, Serres and Orestiada). These areas had a different history of fungicide use, thus isolates were collected from these areas to determine their sensitivity to fungicides. In Orestiada and Larissa, where benomyl had been used in one spray application per year since 1996- 2000 the resistance frequency was more than 50% compared with Imathia and Serres where benomyl has not been used since the detection of resistance in 1978. However resistance to fentin-acetate was significantly reduced, ranging from 2-3% in the Serres isolates and 8-11% in the Orestiada isolates. Larrisa and Orestiada isolates showed no decreased sensitivity to flutriafol but the Serres and Imathia isolates showed a decreased sensitivity which might be attributed to heavy treatment with Sterols demethylation Inhibiting fungicides (DMIs).

Most literature on fungicidal control of this disease is for sugar beet and very few studies have been carried out on Swiss chard and none in Botswana. Warm, humid growing regions are most acutely affected by Cercospora leaf spot and constitute greater than 30% of the area under sugar beet cultivation. Producers in such areas must diligently apply fungicides to varieties possessing moderate to high genetic resistance to the disease in order to bring the crop to maturity (Windels *et al*, 1998; Meriggi *et al*, 2000; Wolf and Verreet, 2002). Without such measures, the leaf canopy of sugar beet fields can be destroyed by outbreaks of *C. beticola*, resulting in complete loss of the crop (Duffus and Ruppel, 1993; Rossi *et al*, 2000). When the disease was particularly serious, fungicides were applied routinely in affected areas as the principal method of control. Spray schedules were initiated following detection of symptoms with applications repeated at regular intervals (Gummert *et al*, 2015). Most fungicides registered for use on Cercospora leaf spot have provided satisfactory control. *Cercospora* leaf spot became a serious disease in some areas of the North Platte Valley of western Nebraska during the early 1980s. Growers adopted fungicide spray schedules similar to those used in eastern Nebraska as a preventive disease control program. Additional applications of fungicide were made assuming that the disease would increase in severity. In some years, disease did not progress as anticipated and the cost of fungicide application for leaf spot control was unnecessary. A system was needed for predicting the most efficient timing of fungicide application.

Cercospora leaf spot is managed using an integrated program that includes the use of moderate resistant varieties, crop rotation with non-host crops, balanced soil fertility, weed and insect control, and proper crop culture, as well as the proper selection, timing, and method of applying fungicides (Wolf *et al*, 1995). Economical control depends on establishing an overall disease management system for the entire farm. Fungicides in the benzimidazole and triazole class as well as organotin derivatives and strobilurins have successfully been used to control *Cercospora* leaf spot (Carr and Hinkley, 1985). Elevated levels of tolerance in populations of *C. beticola* to some of the chemicals registered for control has been documented (Pfleiderer and Schaufele, 2000). Partial genetic resistance also is used to reduce leaf spot disease. Triazoles act as demethylation inhibiting fungicides

(DMIs) and their specific mode of action makes them susceptible to the risk of resistance development. In fact, a shift towards lower levels of sensitivity in populations of *C. beticola* in northern Greece areas has been recently observed, even though no significant lowering effects have been registered on bitertanol and flutriafol performance (Karaoglanidis *et al*, 2000).

Swiss chard variants resistant to *C. beticola* can still exhibit leaf spot if climatic conditions are favorable for the disease development. They exhibit reduced lesion size, reduced lesion number on infected leaves as well as reduced conidial production and are able to slow down disease progression (Rossi *et al*, 2000: Weiland and Koch, 2004). It is assumed that the generation of resistant varieties currently grown might hold the potential to reduce fungicide applications (Ossenkop *et al*, 2002; Kaiser *et al*, 2010) however this has not been scientifically proven so far (Gummert *et al*, 2015). For this reason, the timely application of fungicides in conjunction with forecasting models that predict the likelihood of *Cercospora* infection has become an important complement to genetic resistance in leaf spot control (Windels *et al*, 1998; Weiland *et al*, 2001; Wolf and Verreet, 2002). Compounding this issue is the well-documented occurrence of fungicide tolerance in *C. beticola* populations (Ioannidis and Karaoglanidis, 2000). As a consequence, the control of leaf spot disease necessitates the judicious rotation of fungicide chemistries as a means of preventing or forestalling the development or reducing their prevalence in the populations.

The current study will ensure that Botswana is also reaching world standards of proper identification of plant pathogenic microorganisms, in this case *C. beticola* through molecular methods (PCR). It will also enable farmers to manage CLS through the monitoring of temperature, humidity, inoculum concentration and fungicide use.

#### **3.0. MATERIALS AND METHOD**

# 3.1. Molecular identification and Analysis of genetic diversity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates from Swiss chard in Southern Botswana

### **3.1.1.** Sample collection

Swiss chard leaf samples with infected CLS were collected and placed in sterile plastic bags (Lab-Loc® Specimen) from a farm in Glen Valley ( $24^{\circ} 35' 55'' S | 25^{\circ} 57' 46'' E$ ) and a farm in Bokaa ( $24^{\circ} 42' 79'' S | 26^{\circ} 02' 37'' E$ ). On the  $16^{\text{th}}$  of January 2017, forty diseased leaf samples each collected from a single plant were collected from each farm, transported to the Microbiology Laboratory (University of Botswana) in a cooler box containing ice packs and processed within 4h of collection.

#### 3.1.2. Isolation and morphological identification of Cercospora beticola

Two discs (5mm x 5mm) containing lesions were excised from each Swiss chard leaf using a sterile rounded scalpel with marked measurements (5mm). The discs were surface sterilized using Sodium Hypochlorite for 15 minutes, rinsed three times using distilled water and mop dried between sterile paper towels. The discs were then aseptically plated on the surface of 2% Malt extract agar (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany), with the upper leaf surface touching the agar and incubated at  $25^{\circ}$ C for 5-7days in the light to induce sporulation. Each plate was labelled appropriately by location Gv for Glen valley and Bk for Bokaa. Both locations had plates numbered 1-80 (a leaf was plated onto two plates). The cultures were examined for typical *Cercospora beticola* morphological characteristics under a light compound microscope.

A dissecting microscope was used to locate individual spores growing on the agar and a marker used to encircle their location. The individual spore was picked together with the piece of agar and transferred to fresh malt extract agar and then incubated at  $25^{\circ}C$  for 5-7 days. A total of 87 isolates where obtained.

#### **3.1.3.** DNA extraction and PCR amplification

Genomic DNA extraction from fungal mycelia of each isolate was done using the MasterPure yeast DNA purification kit (Epicetre Biotechnologies, Madison, WI, USA) according to instructions from the manufacturer. Colonies were harvested from solid media by scrapping mycelia with a scalpel and transferred into a micro-centrifuge tube. The tissue was rinsed with 1ml of 0.1M MgCl<sub>2</sub>. The solution was discarded and sample centrifuged 2min at 5000rpm to remove any remaining wash solution. 300µl of yeast cell lysis solution was added to the sample tissue. Tissue was vortexed for 15 seconds and placed in a water bath for 1hour at 65°C. The tubes where spun down and placed on ice for 5min then spun down again. Protein precipitation reagent, MPC was added (150µl) and vortexed for 10 seconds. Cellular debris was pelleted by centrifugation for 10 minutes at 10 000rpm. The supernatant was transferred to a clean micro-centrifuge tube and 500µl isopropanol was added. The mixture was inverted 10 times to mix. DNA was pelleted by centrifugation at 10 000rpm for 10 minutes. The supernatant was removed by pipetting and discarding. When removing the supernatant care was taken not to disturb the pellet. The pellet containing DNA was washed with 300µl of 75% ethanol and centrifuged for 2 minutes to keep pellet on the bottom. This was repeated and the tubes were allowed to air dry for 20 minutes. DNA was suspended in 50µl of nuclease free distilled water and heated at 65°C for 2 minutes to dissolve, allowed to rest for 30minutes, briefly spun down and stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. Afterwards the DNA (4µl) + 3µl of loading dye was run on agarose gel (1.2%) for 30 minutes at 80V.

PCR amplification utilized ITS1 (5'-TCCGTAGGTGAACCTGCGG-3') and ITS4 (5'-TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC-3') primers (White *et al*, 1990) in a Techne thermocycler (Cole-Palmer, Staffordshire, UK). Each PCR reaction mixture consisted of 12.5µl of 2X Master Mix (New England Biolabs, Ipswich, MA, USA), 1µl each of reverse and forward primers, 2µl of genomic DNA and the mixture made up to 25µl with sterile nuclease-free water.

The PCR was run with the following thermocycling conditions: initial denaturation at  $94^{\circ}$ C for 8 min; followed by 35 cycles for 1 min at  $94^{\circ}$ C,  $55^{\circ}$ C for 1 min and 2 min at  $72^{\circ}$ C and final extension at  $72^{\circ}$ C for 12min. The PCR products were resolved on 1% agarose gel (Sigma Aldrich, Missouri, USA) for 1 hour at 80 volts.  $5\mu$ l of molecular weight marker (New England Biolabs) was loaded alongside  $4\mu$ l of PCR products. The gels were then visualized on a gel documentation system (Bio-Rad, California, USA). ). The PCR products were cleaned with a Clean-Up Kit (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA, USA) following instructions from the manufacturer. After purification, the products were sequenced in both directions using the Big Dye Terminator v3.1 cycle sequencing kit (Applied Biosystems), following instructions from the manufacturer.

#### **3.1.4.** Phylogenetic analyses

Alignment of sequences was done using consistency-based algorithms implemented in MAFFT version 7.307 (Katoh and Standley, 2013) and assembly and editing of sequence data was performed using (BioEdit. [http://www.mbio.ncsu.edu/BioEdit/bioedit.html]). The phylogenetic tree of ITS rDNA was constructed using MEGA (Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis program) version 6.06 (Tamura *et al.*, 2013). The tree was inferred using

the Neighbour-Joining method based on the Kimura-2 model. Bootstrap analysis involved 1000 replicates for the tree. Furthermore, the genetic congruence among *C. beticola* isolates were analysed using pairwise distances based on the Jukes-Cantor model (Jukes and Cantor, 1969) implemented in MEGA6.

# 3.2. The effect of humidity, temperature and inoculums density on plant disease development under a controlled environment

### 3.2.1. Experimental location

A laboratory experiment was carried out at the Department of Agricultural Research, Sebele, Gaborone, plant pathology laboratory (Latitude 24 34'S, Longitude 25 57'E, Altitude 994 above sea level) from January 2017 to June 2017 in order to investigate the effects of varying humidity, temperature and inoculum density on the development of Cercospora leaf spot on Swiss chard under a controlled environment. A modified egg incubator was used as a growth chamber (Figure 4). The chamber was fitted with low intensity fluorescence lights (1100 lumens) with twelve-hour day period. Experimental trials on humidity and temperature were run in sequence for 28 days each.



Figure 4: The incubator used to harbour the experimental plants

#### **3.2.2.** Seedling growth and cultural practices

Seedlings of Fordhook giant, a variety of Swiss chard were raised in a greenhouse in two seedling trays each with a capacity of 200 plants per tray. The trays were watered twice daily using a watering can with a nozzle. The seeds emerged three to four days after sowing. Two weeks after emergence the plants were given Starke Ayres plant food 3:1:6(46). Ten gram was dissolved in 5 litres of water and each tray was watered with 500ml of the solution. The seedlings were transplanted four weeks after emergence into small flower pots (8cm). Petri plates were used as bases for the cups.

#### 3.2.3. Isolation and identification of C. beticola

Swiss chad leaves (6kg) with circular brown spots containing ashen grey centres were collected from the same Glen Valley farm as above, (placed in a cooler box and transported to the laboratory where they were washed using distilled water to remove foreign debris such as soil particles and rinsed twice in 5litres of distilled water. Microscopic observation of the specimen was done to confirm the presence of the pathogen (pale brown sparingly septate conidiophores, hyaline multiseptate conidia). The leaves were then placed in a polythene plastic bag with holes to allow for air circulation and placed in a 25°C incubator for 3days. They were monitored for the development of conidiophores and spores. After three days, *C. beticola* conidia and conidiophore were checked on the leaf surface by scraping the leaf surface and viewing under a microscope. On confirmation, the leaves were placed in a clean polythene bag and conidia collected by shaking the bag with 100ml of distilled water to obtain a spore suspension. Serial dilutions were prepared up to  $10^5$  and the concentration of the conidia was determined using a hemocytometer per ml.

#### 3.2.4. Determination of spore concentration using Hemocytometer readings

A hemocytometer was cleaned and dried with non linting tissue. The cover slip of the hemocytometer was centred and  $10\mu$ l of spore suspension was drawn using a micropipette and pipetted onto one of the counting chambers. The sample was mixed before drawing of the sample. The chambers were filled slowly and steadily and counting proceeded. Spores were counted in each of the four  $0.1 \text{mm}^3$  corner squares labelled A through D. However, spores touching the boarders where not counted. The total spores counted in the four corner squares was computed using the equation;

Spores/ml= (n) x  $10^{-4}$ , where n= the average cell count per square of the four corner squares counted. Spore concentrations of  $0.1 \times 10^{4}$ ,  $1.2 \times 10^{4}$ ,  $2.3 \times 10^{5}$  and  $2.3 \times 10^{6}$  spores/mL were used respectively.

### **3.2.5.** Seedling inoculation

The plants were properly labelled and placed in a dark incubator at 95% relative humidity for 48 hours before being inoculated. The spore suspension was poured into a 500ml trigger hand spray bottle and sprayed onto the plants, both on the upper leaf surface and the underside and covered with aluminium foil for 12 hours in order to avoid cross contamination. Each plant was sprayed with 3ml of the spore suspension.

# 3.2.6. Effect of relative humidity and inoculum concentration on disease development over a 28-day period

## **3.2.6.1.** Experimental design

A 3 x 5 x 4 factorial experiment with ten replicate plants per treatment arranged in a completely randomised design (CRD) was used with %RH (50, 70 and 90) as main plot (Factor A), Inoculum concentration  $(0x10^4$  (Control),  $0.1x10^4$ ,  $1.2x10^4$ ,  $2.3x10^5$  and  $2.3x10^6$ 

spores/mL) as subplot (Factor B) and sampling time (7, 14, 21 and 28 days) as sub-sub plot (Factor C) and ten replications. There were a total of 15 treatments. Ten replicate plants inoculated with each of the spore concentrations and distilled water (control) were placed in the incubator at 25°C, with low intensity fluorescence lights (1100 lumens) with twelve-hour day period and RH set at 50% for 28 days. This was sequentially repeated with RH in the incubator set at 70 and 90%, respectively.

### **3.2.6.2.** Data collection and analysis

Numbers of leaf spots per plant were recorded at seven day interval up to 28 days. Spot numbers were counted using a colony counter when necessary. The data were subjected to factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) and if the f-values were significant ( $p \le 0.05$ ), the means were separated using least significance difference (LSD) test ( $p \le 0.05$ ) and, MSTAC statistical package (Michigan State University) was used.

# 3.2.7. Effect of temperature and inoculum concentration on disease development over a 28-day period

### 3.2.7.1. Experimental design

A 4 x 5 x 4 factorial experiment with ten replicate plants per treatment arranged in a completely randomised design (CRD) was used with temperature (15, 20, 25 and  $30^{\circ}$ C) as main plot (Factor A), Inoculum concentration ( $0x10^{4}$  (Control),  $0.1x10^{4}$ ,  $1.2x10^{4}$ ,  $2.3x10^{5}$  and  $2.3x10^{6}$  spores/mL) as subplot (Factor B) and sampling time (7, 14, 21 and 28 days) as subsub plot (Factor C) and ten replications. There were a total of 20 treatments. Ten replicate plants inoculated with each of the spore concentrations and distilled water (control) were placed in the incubator at 90% RH with low intensity fluorescence lights (1100 lumens) with

twelve-hour day period and temperatures set at  $15^{\circ}$ C for 28 days. This was sequentially repeated with temperatures in the incubator set at 20, 25 and 30°C, respectively.

## **3.2.7.2.** Data collection and analysis

Numbers of leaf spots per plant were recorded at seven day interval up to 28 days. Spot numbers were counted using a colony counter when necessary. The data were subjected to factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) and if the f-values were significant ( $p \le 0.05$ ), the means were separated using least significance difference (LSD) test ( $p \le 0.05$ ) and, MSTAC statistical package (Michigan State University) was used.

# 3.3. Assessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under field conditions

## 3.3.1. Experimental location

A field experiment was carried out at the Botswana University of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Sebele, Gaborone (Latitude 24 34'S, Longitude 25 57'E, Altitude 994 above sea level) from August 2013 to April 2014 in order to assess the effectiveness of three selected locally available fungicides, namely Benomyl, Mancozeb and Copper oxychloride.

# 3.3.2. Land preparation and cultural practices

A field where Swiss chard was previously grown was ploughed by a tractor and partitioned into 24 plots with an area of  $10 \text{ m}^2$  (5mx2m) each and a spacing of 1m between the plots. The plots were split into 3 blocks each with eight plots. Seedlings were raised in a net shade in three seedling trays, each with a capacity of 200 plants per tray. The trays were watered twice daily using a watering can with a nozzle. Two weeks after emergence (WAE) the plants were

given Starke Ayres plant food 3:1:6(46). One gram was dissolved in 1litre of water and each tray was watered with 1litre of the solution.

The seedlings were transplanted into the field 6 weeks after emergence at a spacing of 40cm between the rows and 30cm between the plants. Each plot had a population of 45 plants. The plots were weeded as the weeds emerged. Watering was carried out twice a day in the morning and afternoon during the 1st month after transplanting; thereafter watering was done once in the afternoon. Lime ammonium nitrate (LAN) fertilizer was added at a rate of 140g per plot at 21 day intervals.

## **3.3.3.** Treatments and experimental design

Control of Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard using fungicides commenced once the first symptoms were observed within the plots. The treatments were as follows: 1. No fungicide application (Control); 2. copper oxychloride; 3. benomyl alternating with mancozeb; 4. mancozeb alternating with copper oxychloride; 5. benomyl; 6. benomyl alternating with copper oxychloride; 7. mancozeb; 8. benomyl alternating with mancozeb and copper oxychloride. Fungicides were applied at 14 day intervals using a 5-litre Knapsack sprayer. A plastic cage was made around each plot during spraying in order to avoid drift of the fungicide to other plots using plastic and wooden stakes. Benomyl was applied at a rate of 50g/100l of water, copper oxychloride at 40g/ 100l of water and mancozeb at 200g/100l of water as per manufacturer's instructions.

The experimental design was a randomized complete block design (RCBD) with fungicide treatments as the main plot (Factor A) and sampling period as a subplot (Factor B).

#### **3.3.4.** Data collection

Data collected were the average number of leaf spots per leaf. For each plot a total of 21 experimental plants were numbered for use after excluding the border plants. At each sampling time ten plants were randomly chosen by placing numbers 1 to 21 in a bag and picking 10 numbers for sampling. The first sample was collected 2 weeks after the first fungicide spray and subsequently every 2 weeks just before fungicidal application for the weeks that followed. One leaf with most spots was taken per plant. Spot count was done under a magnifier using an inoculating needle. Temperature and rainfall data for the duration of the study were collected from the Department of Agricultural Research Meteorological Station.

#### **3.3.5.** Statistical analyses

Data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA-1) and if the f-value was significant ( $p \le 0.05$ ), means were separated using Least Significant Difference (LSD) test. The MSTATC statistical package (Michigan State University) was used to analyze the data.

# 4.0. **RESULTS**

4.1. Molecular identification and Analysis of genetic diversity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates from Swiss chard in Southern Botswana

Cultural and morphological characteristics of isolates from infected Swiss chard leaves A total of 87 isolates of *C. beticola* were isolated from the Swiss chard samples. Only 48.2% and 51.7% of the cultured leaf samples from Glen Valley and Bokaa yielded *C. beticola* isolates. Isolates were tentatively identified as *C. beticola* using morphological characteristics under the microscopic as described by Groenewald *et al*, (2013). Colonies on MEA were grey with patches of dirty white (Figure 5). Conidia (20-200 $\mu$ m x 2.5-4 $\mu$ m) were smooth, straight walled to slightly curved and gradually attenuated from the truncate base with 3-14 septa (Figure 6). The pseudostromata formed in clusters, with conidiophores measuring 10-100 $\mu$ m x 3.5- 5 µm and brown becoming paler towards the apex (Figure 7).



Figure 5: Cultures of *C. beticola* from symptomatic Swiss chard leaves growing on Malt extract agar.



**Figure 6:** Filliform conidium of *C. beticola*, short and conically truncate at the tip viewed at 1000X.



Figure 7: Cercospora beticola stroma viewed at 400X

### Molecular identification and analysis of genetic diversity of Cercospora beticola isolates

The isolates were further identified by amplification of the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region of rDNA utilizing ITS1 and ITS4 primers. All the 87 isolates that were amplified yielded bands that were between 500 and 600 base pairs (Figure 8). *Beta vulgaris* from Glen valley farms (Lanes 1-7),). *Beta vulgaris* from Bokaa farms (Lanes 8-14).





**Figure 8:** Gel electrophoresis of the amplified rDNA internal transcribed sequence (ITS) region of *C. beticola* isolates with ITS1 and ITS4 primers pairs. (M) 100 bp DNA ladder (New England Biolabs).

The phylogenetic tree of the 18 randomly selected isolates (9 from each farm) which were PCR sequenced (Figure 9) shows four distinguishable clusters. In cluster 2, isolate Gv24 and Bk7 dispersed from the other four isolates within the cluster and can therefore be considered a sub-population within a cluster. This phylogenetic tree was a representative of Swiss chard isolates within the four clusters.

The level of pairwise nucleotide variation between individual haplotypes of ITS gene were determined to be 0.000 to 0.004 (Table 2), indicating high genetic diversity among *C*. *beticola* isolates. Comparatively *B. vulgaris* isolates showed low pairwise distances amongst themselves with 0.004 being the highest recorded among and between isolates from both farms.



**Figure 9:** Evolutionary relationships among *C. beticola* isolates of Swiss chard from Bokaa (denoted in blue) and Glen valley (in red)

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18
1. Gv8																		
2. Gv17	0.004																	
3. Bk7	0.002	0.004																
4. Gv 19	0.002	0.002	0.002															
5. Bk11	0.004	0.000	0.004	0.002														
6. Bk40	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.002													
7. Bk27	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.002												
8. Bk15	0.004	0.000	0,004	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.004											
9. Gv28	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002										
10. Gv24	0.002	0.004	0.000	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.004									
11. Gv30	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.004								
12. Bk3	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.004	0.000							
13. Bk22	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.004	0.000	0.000						
14. Bk1	0.004	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.004	0.000	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.002					
15. Gv3	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.004				
16. Gv4	0.004	0.000	0,004	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.004	0.000	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.004			
17. Bk34	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.000	0.004		
18. Gv21	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.002	0.002	0.004	0.002	0.004	0.004	0.004	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	

**Table 2**: Pairwise distances among *Cercospora. beticola* isolates of Swiss chard based on nucleotide sequences of the ITS gene

# 4.2. The effect of humidity, temperature and inoculums density on CLS disease development under controlled environment

Averaged across inoculum concentrations, the mean number of spots per leaf on plants incubated at 50%, (0.795), 70% (1.855 and 90% (2.865) RH were significantly different (p $\leq$  0.5), and similarly number of spots/leaf increased when plants were inoculated with increasing inoculum concentration from 0 spores/mL (1.150) to 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> spores/mL(4.35) (Table 3). The highest number of spots/leaf was observed on plants inoculated with 2.3x10<sup>6</sup> spores/mL (2.850) and the lowest was for the control at 50% RH (0.400). For each inoculum concentration the trend was that disease increased as the RH increased and similar trend was observed for each RH where disease increased as the inoculum increased (Table 3).

Averaged across inoculum concentrations, number of spots per leaf recorded after 7 (0.64), 14 (1.747), 21 (2.34) and 28 (2.62) days significantly increased (Table 4). The highest numbers of spots/leaf were recorded on plants incubated for 28 days at 90% RH (3.96) and lowest on those incubated for 7 days at 50% RH (0.08).

% Relative Humidity	Mean number	Overall humidity					
	0	0.1	1.2	23	230	- means	
50	0.400 k <sup>1</sup>	O.575k	0.775ijk	0.975hij	1.250ghi	$0.795C^{2}$	
70	1.325gh	1.525fg	1.625efg	1.850ef	2.950c	1.855B	
90	1.725efg	2.050de	2.525cd	3.675b	4.350a	2.865A	
LSD	0.4902					0.2192	
Overall	$1.150D^{3}$	1.383CD	1.642C	2.167B	2.850A		
Means for							
inoculum							
concentration							
LSD	0.2830						

**Table 3**: The effect of humidity and inoculum concentration on the development ofCercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under controlled environment

<sup>1</sup>Means for the interaction of % Relative humidity and inoculum concentration in a column and in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test(P<0.05).

<sup>2</sup>Overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (P<0.05).

<sup>3</sup>Overall means in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (P < 0.05).

Sampling day after inoculation	Mean number plants incubate humidity	corded on Relative	Overall Means for sampling time	
	50	70	90	
7	$0.080g^{1}$	0.400g	1.460de	$0.647D^2$
14	0.860f	1.780d	2.600c	1.747C
21	1.100ef	2.480c	3.440b	2.340B
28	1.140ef	2.760c	3.960a	2.620A
LSD	0.4384			0.2531

**Table 4**: The effect of humidity on the development of Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard

 during a 28-day period under controlled environment

<sup>1</sup>Means for the interaction of sampling time and humidity in a column and in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

<sup>2</sup>Overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (P $\leq$ 0.05).

Averaged across concentrations, the mean number of spots/leaf on plants incubated at 90%RH were 0.000, 1.925, 2.835, and 2.485 when exposed to 15, 20, 25 and 30°C, respectively and differences were significant ( $p \le 0.05$ ) (Table 5). At 15°C, the disease did not develop at all concentrations while maximum number of spots/leaf were recorded on plants incubated at 25°C while at 30°C the disease slightly declined. The highest number of spots was recorded on plants inoculated with  $2.3 \times 10^6$  spores/mL and incubated at 25°C. For each temperature, disease generally increased with increase in inoculum concentration and for each inoculum concentration, the disease increased with increase in temperature from 15°C up to 25°C and then declined at 30°C (Table 5).

Temperature (°C)	Mean numb	Overall temperature					
	0	0.1	1.2	23	230		
15	0.000j <sup>1</sup>	0.000j	0.000j	0.000j	0.000j	$0.000D^2$	
20	1.025i	1.500gh	1.825fg	2.475de	2.800d	1.925C	
25	1.725fgh	2.050ef	02.450de	3.600bc	4.350a	2.835A	
30	1.375hi	1.750fgh	2.100ef	3.375c	3.925ab	2.485B	
LSD	0.4317					01931	
Overall inoculum concentration means <sup>3</sup>	1.031E	1.325D	1.594C	2.338B	2.769A		
LSD	0.4317						

**Table 5**: The effect of temperature and inoculum concentration on the development of

 Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under controlled environment

<sup>1</sup>Means for the interaction of temperature and inoculum concentration in a column and in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).

<sup>2</sup>Overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).

<sup>3</sup>Overall means in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test  $(p \le 0.05)$ .

Averaged across the inoculum concentration the mean number of spots/per plant recorded 7(0.76), 141.68), 21 2.22) and 28 (2.58) days after inoculation significantly increased with time ( $p\leq0.05$ ) (Table 6). The highest number of spots/leaf was recorded on plants incubated at 25°C for 28 days (3.96) followed by those at 30°C (3.46), 20°C (2.9) and 15°C (0.0)

Days after inoculation	Mean num temperature	Overall sampling time means			
	15	20	25	30	
7	$0.000 j^1$	0.600i	1.340h	1.100h	$0,760D^2$
14	0.000j	1.800g	2.600ef	2.320f	1.680C
21	0.000j	2.400f	3.440bc	3.060cd	2.225B
28	0.000j	2.900de	3.960a	3.460b	2.580A
LSD	0.1931				0.3862

**Table 6**: The effect of temperature on the development of Cercospora leaf spot on Swiss

 chard during a 28-day period under controlled environment

<sup>1</sup>Means for the interaction of sampling time (measured at 7 day intervals) and temperature in a column and in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test(P<0.05).

<sup>2</sup>Overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (P<0.05).

Averaged across temperatures the mean number of spots/plant after 28 days were highest on

plants inoculated with  $2.3 \times 10^6$  spores/mL (3.2) and lowest on control plants (0.15) (Table 7)

In general for each inoculum concentration the number of spots increased with time.

**Table 7**: The effect of inoculum concentration on the development of Cercospora leaf spot of

 Swiss chard under a controlled environment

Days after inoculation	Mean number of spots/leaf on plants inoculated with various inoculum concentrations ( $x10^4$ per ml)								
	0	0.1	1.2	23	230				
7	0.150l <sup>1</sup>	0.400hi	0.700hi	1.050ig	1.500de				
14	1.050ij	1.300gh	1.425fg	2.075cd	2.550bc				
21	1.425hi	1.650fg	2.025ef	2.825ab	3.200a				
28	1.500kl	1.950jk	2.225ij	3.400h	3.825a				
LSD	0.4317								

<sup>1</sup>Means for the interaction of sampling time (measured at 7 day intervals) and inoculum concentration in a column and in a row followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test(P<0.05).

# 4.3. Assessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under field conditions

#### Meteorological data

Total monthly rainfall received during the study period (August 2013 to April 2014) ranged from 0 mm in August to 137.7 mm in December 2013 with a cumulative total of 427.7 mm (Figure 10). Rainfall distribution was good from mid-November to the end of January with rain showers almost every week creating ideal conditions for development of CLS. The season was also characterized by relatively high temperature condition with the average maximum temperatures ranging from 25.5°C in April 2014 to 32°C in November 2013 and minimums ranging from 6.2°C in September 2013 to 19.4°C in March 2014. Fungicide application significantly reduced disease development compared to the non-treated control but among the fungicides benomyl application alone or alternated with mancozeb, and copper oxychloride was the most effective resulting in 83-88% disease reduction compared to the control (Figure 11, Table 8). Copper oxychloride and mancozeb alone achieved 79% and 72%, respectively while their combination achieved 71% disease reduction compared to the control. From the time of initiation of spraying after disease was first noticed, disease slightly increased in plants treated with copper oxychloride, mancozeb or their combinations before leveling off and eventually decline while benomyl alone or in combination with the other two caused immediate disease decline. There were no significant differences in disease intensity among the fungicide-treated plants 84 days after disease onset while the disease in untreated plants was significantly higher than in the treated plants (Table 8).



**Figure 10:** Daily total rainfall recorded at the Department of Agricultural Research station from August 2013 to April 2014.

(Figures in parenthesis in the legends are monthly total rainfall).



Figure 11: Effect of fungicide treatments on CLS disease progress curve.

Table 8:	The effect of loca	ally available	fungicides on th	he severity of C	Cercospora le	eaf spot of Swi	iss chard under field	l conditions in Botswana.
		2	0	2	1	1		

	Mean numbe	Overall	Percentag					
Fungicide Treatment		Fungicide	e disease					
	14	28	42	56	70	84	Means	reduction
Control	95.00def <sup>2</sup>	112.70de	125.00d	184.7c	250.00b	414.00a	196.9a <sup>3</sup>	0
Copper oxychloride;	34.33hijklmno	62.33fghijk	62.00fghijk	45.67ghijklmn	27.67jklmno	16.00mno	41.33bc	79
Benomyl+ Mancozeb;	75.33efgh	55.67fghijkl	38.67hijklmno	28.00jklmno	3.00no	5.00no	34.28c	83
Mancozeb + Copper oxychloride;	53.33fghijkl	86.00defg	85.33defg	62.33fghijk	39.33hijklmno	16.00 lmno	57.06b	71
Benomyl	59.67fghijkl	38.33hijklmno	36.00 hijklmno	23.67 klmno 16.331mno		6.330 mno	30.06c	85
Benomyl + Copper oxychloride;	30.67ijklmno	40.33hijklmno	33.67hijklmno	18.67 klmno	18.33 klmno	5.330no	24.50 c	88
Mancozeb;	50.33ghijklm	74.67efghi	71.00efghij	73.00efghi	34.00hijklmno	22.00klmno	54.17b	72
Benomyl + Mancozeb + Copper	53.67 fghijkl	40.33hijklmno	55.67fghijkl	16.33lmno	1.00o	0.000	27.83c	86
oxychloride.								
LSD	78.6					18.05		
<b>Overall Sampling Means</b>	56.542	63.792	63.417	56.542	48.708	60.583	58.264	
LSD	NS							

<sup>1</sup>Where more than one fungicide was used, the fungicides were applied alternately every two weeks and leaf samples were collected just before spraying <sup>2</sup>Means for the fungicide and sampling interactions at 2 weeks interval in a column and in a row respectively followed by the same letter(s) are not significantly different, LSD test (p=0.05) <sup>3.</sup> The overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (p=0.05

#### 5.0. **DISCUSSION**

# 5.1. Molecular identification and analysis of genetic diversity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates from Swiss chard from Southern Botswana

Molecular characterization of pathogens of agricultural importance is a crucial factor in understanding epidemiology and control of these pathogens. Cattanach, (1999) and Khan and Smith, (2005) reported that *Cercospora beticola* caused losses estimated at US\$45 million to the American Sugar Company, owing to fungicide application costs and sugar beet yield losses. Several genomic loci such as parts of the histone, actin and calmodulin genes have been employed for the molecular identification of *Cercospora* species (Groenewald *et al*, 2013). In the present study, we employed the amplification of the internal transcribed spacer regions (ITS) and intervening 5.8S nrRNA genes of *C. beticola* isolates from two farms in Southern Botswana. Amplification resulted in fragments ranging between 500-600 base pairs, a finding that was consistent with previous studies (Crous, 1998; Lartey *et al*, 2003; Groenewald *et al*, 2005). These workers got an amplicon of about 600 base pairs when establishing a PCR protocol for the detection of *C. beticola*.

In this study, *Cercospora beticola* was isolated from diseased leaves of Swiss chard at high frequencies from both Bokaa (51.7%) and Glen Valley (48.2%). Genetic diversity of the isolates was assessed by randomly pooling 18 isolates from the 87 strains that were putatively identified as *Cercospora beticola* by PCR for sequencing. Phylogenetic analysis revealed that the 22 strains clustered into four major clusters, including a distinct sub-cluster within cluster 2. This indicates a high degree of genetic diversity of *C. beticola* isolates in the present study. Notably, clustering of the isolates could not be distinguished by their geographic origin (Bokaa or Glen Valley farms). Moretti *et al*, (2004) found great intraspecific variability

within a small population of *Cercospora beticola* infecting sugar beet. Groenewald *et al*, (2008) also found high genetic diversity within populations of *C. beticola*.

Furthermore, the genetic diversity of Swiss chard populations of C. beticola assessed using pairwise distances revealed high genetic diversity of C. beticola isolates ranging from 0.000 to 0.004. Similar to results obtained utilizing phylogenetic analysis, populations of C. beticola could not be differentiated based on place of origin. These results are consistent with a recent study (Vaghefi et al, 2017) who found genetically diverse C. beticola isolates obtained from Swiss chard and table beet that could not be discriminated based on sampling location or host in five fields in New York and Hawaii. Contrary to the present results, Rousset, (1997), postulated that genetic diversity can be attributed to fungal populations with long distance dispersal of ascospores where a pattern of isolation by distance is detected resulting from gradual spread of the disease from its original source hence resulting in genetic differentiation as distance increases. The discrepancy between the present study and Rousset's study can be attributed to the potential survival of C. beticola on alternative hosts thereby promoting genetic diversity through the reduced impact of genetic drift thus increasing CLS population size. Indeed, Vaghefi et al, (2017) found that if a weed is the source of primary infection, genetic structuring of C. beticola populations would be effected, thus resulting in more diversity within a sampling location. The results of the present study imply that indeed diversity among C. beticola exists and is not affected by sampling location or distance among the sampling locations, however the presence of other hosts (weeds or other plant hosts) results in more diversity among C. beticola isolates. This study has demonstrated the genetic diversity Cercospora beticola from Swiss chard at two farms in southern Botswana. The high genetic diversity is rather surprising because the pathogen is asexual, with no known sexual phase. However, Groenewald et al, (2006) studied mating type distribution of *Cercospora* species and found evidence that suggested a cryptic sexual cycle in *C. beticola*. In light of the high levels of genetic diversity associated with isolates of the present study, we propose for further study the assessment of the frequency of mating type genes in *C. beticola*. To ascertain this however, cross-inoculation tests are needed for verification (Ruppel, 1986).

Knowledge of genetic diversity is an important tool in optimizing control of crop pathogens (Moretti *et al* 2006). A recent study by Utlwang *et al*, 2017 found resistance to some pesticide by *C. beticola* causing CLS in Swiss chard in Botswana, thus suggesting that chemical control may not prove a viable option. It remains a distinct possibility that some resistance may be linked to the genetic diversity of *C. beticola* isolates in Botswana. It thus remains important in pathogen disease cycles, to study the hosts as well as the genetic diversity of the pathogen for enhanced efficacy of control methods that prevent yield losses in important crops such as Swiss chard.

# 5.2. The effect of humidity, temperature and inoculum density on plant disease development under a controlled environment

The success of disease management practices frequently depends on knowledge of the growth determinants of a pathogen in Agricultural ecosystem such as optimum temperature, humidity and presence of inoculum respectively (Robbertse and Crous, 2000; Robbertse *et al*, 2000; Robbertse *et al*, 2001). The significant increase of numbers of spots/leaf in inoculated plants incubated at increasing humidity across all sampling times compared well with literature (Lapaire and Dunkle, 2003; Jacobsen *et al*, 2004; Khan *et al*, 2009;). These workers found significant increase in conidial numbers with increase in humidity, thus used conidial numbers to estimate disease severity. Their optimum humidity was in the ranges 87-90%,

with conidia being readily produced at RH of greater than 60%. The study by Jacobsen *et al*, (2004) optimised humidity at 100% in his controlled environment growth chamber experiments. Artificial infection experiment further established that air relative humidity >95% or leaf wetness was required for infection and subsequent lesion development. Under field conditions the probability of leaf wetness was estimated at 75% at relative humidity >90%. The extent of the damage depends on time of initiation and severity of the epidemic (Cooke and Scott, 1993). The difference in the optimum humidity concentrations can be attributed to the different methods that were employed to quantify disease severity. The present study quantified disease (CLS) by the development of leaf spots while previous studies mainly focused on conidial numbers. However Khan *et al*, (2009) explained that conditions may be possible for sporulation and ultimately conidial production but may not be conducive for disease development. The results of the present study imply that from 70% RH, as humidity increases, CLS also increase with 90% RH resulting in optimal CLS development.

The epidemic onset of the disease is dependent on canopy development, level of cultivar resistance, inoculum potential and weather conditions. Canopy development has to be considered an important factor due to subsequent changes of microclimate. In particular, after row closure, leaf wetness duration is prolonged and relative humidity is higher within the canopy favouring epidemic progress (Wolf *et al*, 2001, Wolf and Verret, 2005). This supports the present study in that as sampling time increased, the plants grew bigger therefore closer to one another which enabled cross contamination as moisture was more preserved.

The current study revealed that  $25^{\circ}$ C was optimal for CLS development, with numbers of spots/leaf decreasing at  $30^{\circ}$ C. Cercospora leaf spot did not develop at  $15^{\circ}$ C; however, a lower number of spots developed at  $20^{\circ}$ C. These results are in line with literature that the optimum
temperature for CLS development is 25°C (Lapaire and Dunkle, 2003; Poornima and Hedge, 2014). These authors also reported an optimum temperature range of 20-  $25^{\circ}$ C. Conidia of C. *beticola* are readily produced at temperatures from 15-23°C and relative humidity greater than 60%. However they do not form at temperatures less than  $10^{\circ}$ C or above  $38^{\circ}$ C (Khan *et al*, 2009). However Paul and Munkvold, (2005) when studying effects of RH on lesion expansion, reported that temperatures of 25-30  $^{\circ}$ C were not significantly different at P  $\leq$  0.05, beyond that lesion expansion decreased and minimal development of CLS was observed after periods of high temperatures of 30°C or above, although most authors have predicted a moderate to high CLS development. Previous studies have shown that extended exposure to temperatures above the optimal for disease development can inhibit C. beticola and reduce severity. Conidia may appear as early as 48 hours after inoculation on a plant exposed to favourable temperatures 25-30°C and high relative humidity >90%. Conidia are carried by air current or rain splash and cause secondary infections throughout the growing season when environmental conditions are favourable or suitable control measures are not employed. These results imply that for optimum disease development temperatures should be set at  $25^{\circ}$ C; however temperatures can be reduced to  $15^{\circ}$ C in order to prevent disease development, most applicable under controlled environments such as greenhouses. In Botswana, where summers are hot and humid, CLS epidemics would hinder production compared to the cool and dry winters which pose a conducive setting for Swiss chard production.

The results of the present study showed that the  $2.30 \times 10^6$  inoculum concentration resulted in the highest CLS across all weeks followed by the  $2.3 \times 10^5$ ,  $1.2 \times 10^4$ ,  $0.1 \times 10^4$ , and the results agree with literature that  $1.2 \times 10^4$  infectious units per ml resulted in CLS development. Kaizer and Varrelmann, (2009) used artificial inoculation to evaluate resistance and yield effects in sugar beet cultivars against *C. beticola*. They found an optimum inoculum concentration range between  $1 \times 10^4$  and  $2 \times 10^4$  infectious units per ml. Some of the outcomes of this study included the fact that post inoculation climatic conditions are vital on epidemic progress and remain unpredictable. He went on to state that initial infection does not guarantee for successful disease spread and rapid disease progress but the use of optimal inoculum densities will render Cercospora field resistance tests more reliable and reproducible under variable climatic conditions. The results in this study imply that for optimum disease development, there should at least be  $1.2 \times 10^4$  spores/mL). However at least 1000 ( $0.1 \times 10^4$ concentration) infectious units should be present for CLS to develop, which was the lowest inoculum density that resulted in disease development in this study.

The infection process depends on availability of inoculum produced by sporulating lesions. Once these conditions are met the progress of leaf spot disease is characteristic of a typical polycyclic disease with more than one infection cycle during the growing season, (Paul and Munkvold, 2005). Inoculum potential is a major factor affecting Cercospora leaf spot epidemics especially in the context of cultural practices used. The fungus is able to persist on infected leaf residues as stromata preferably on the soil surface whereas in the soil survival is reduced to 2 years. Therefore cultural practices such as tillage to turn under leaf debris are of major importance as is the distance to beet fields of the previous year. Although a crop rotation with a minimal of 2 years with a non-host crop is recommended as a practical standard beet cropping. Overall cropping may vary even within the same production region leading to large field to field variation in inoculum potential (Wolf and Verret, 2005).

From the  $21^{st}$  to  $28^{th}$  day after inoculation, conidia were primarily dispersed through air circulation causing secondary infections, thus increase in CLS numbers. It is important to note that production of secondary inoculum by plant pathogenic fungi such as *C. beticola* is significant only if there is a mechanism for liberation and dispersal of secondary conidia.

Conidia of Cercospora species are borne on erect conidiophores the upper and lower the leaf surface (Lapaire and Dunkle, 2003). Conidia may be raised above the lamiar boundary layer of non-turbulent air at the leaf surface and into the layer of turbulent air above the surface. It is of outmost importance to note that this fungus is polycyclic within a growing season, with each sporulation cycle taking 12days depending on environmental conditions (Khan *et al*, 2009).

This research has shown a significant relationship between *C. beticola* conidial suspensions with temperature and humidity. In this study interaction of temperature humidity and inoculum concentration contributed to development of cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard seedlings. However as humidity and temperature increased there was a steady increase in the number of leaf spots. It was apparent that at  $15^{\circ}$ C there was no stomatal penetration/ vegetative growth of the pathogen. The results are similar to those of Lapaire and Dunkle, (2003) who reported relative humidity greater than 60% as favourable for higher conidial production.

# 5.3. Assessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under field conditions

Cercospora leaf spot disease outbreak from natural infection was dependent on the onset of favourable weather conditions, mainly rainfall and temperature in December 2013 and January 2014 with a cumulative total rainfall of 162.2 mm and this continued up to the end of the rain season in April 2014. Khan *et al.* (2009) confirmed what the result showed by stating that favourable environmental conditions for the development of Cercospora leaf spot are day temperatures of 25-35°C, night temperatures of 16°C, and prolonged periods of relative humidity of 90-95% or free moisture on the leaves after which conidia are dispersed from

their source of inoculum by wind or water splash, running water and insects onto the Swiss chard leaves. Larson. (2004) correlated a higher humidity in the stomata opening with infection through the stomata, which do not need to open to facilitate fungal entry.

The most effective fungicide against *C. beticola* during the study was benomyl alternated with copper oxychloride, with a disease reduction of 88% compared to the untreated control. Copper oxychloride alone achieved 79% reduction which was significantly higher than Mancozeb (72%) or mancozeb alternated with copper oxychloride (71%). Benomyl is a systemic fungicide whose mode of action is inhibition of mitosis and cell division in target fungi by polymerization of tubulin into microtubules (MacCarroll *et al*, 2002; Gupta *et al*, 2004; Davidson *et al*, 2006; Koo *et al*, 2009;). That is why the benomyl treated plants generally had declining numbers of leaf spots after the initial spray compared to the non-systemic fungicides where the disease increased. Harvesting of Swiss chard leaves commenced 3 days after spraying with all the fungicides. The 3 day waiting period rendered the leaves safe for human consumption as per manufacturer's instructions.

The second most effective fungicide was copper-oxychloride which is non-systemic contact fungicide with limited therapeutic activity. Effective control of disease by copper oxychloride depends on complete coverage of plant surfaces and minimal weathering factors such as rain soon after application. When copper oxychloride was used alone the reduction in spot counts was not satisfactory between second and fourth week, however effective control was observed through the fifth to sixth week. This is because copper oxychloride action as a fungicide is due to the release of small quantities of copper (Cu++) ions when in contact with water. The mode of action of copper oxychloride is the nonspecific disruption of cellular proteins when the toxic copper ion is absorbed by germinating fungal spores, hence for best

results copper must be reapplied as plants grow to maintain coverage and prevent disease establishment (Husak, 2015). However copper oxychloride being an insoluble compound generally left unattractive residues on the leaves rendering them to be unmarketable as noted by Schwatz and Gent (2007).

Mancozeb was the least effective compared to benomyl and copper oxychloride but was much better than the control (Table 8), mancozeb is also a contact fungicide with preventive activity. Its mode of action is the inhibition of enzyme activity of fungi, by forming a complex with metal-containing enzymes including those involved in the production of adenosine triphosphates (ATP). Calviello *et al*, (2006) suggested that mancozeb caused post apoptotic cell membrane integrity due to its oxidative effect. Mancozeb is a typical multisite protectant fungicide and for this reason use rates and frequency of application need to be relatively high in order to counteract the effect of weathering and plant growth, which can rapidly diminish the protection afforded by the product. It must also be present on the leaf prior to the arrival of fungal spores if it is to be effective and hence it is not as flexible as curative or eradicant fungicides. Mancozeb was first applied after the appearance of spots therefore; an increase in spots was observed on the weeks that followed however a significant decline in the number of spots was observed on the fifth and sixth week because this is foliage that underwent preventative spraying. Although preventive spraying can eliminate or reduce disease losses, it may result in use of more sprays than are necessary.

In Botswana the Ministry of Agricultural Development and Food Security has a number of fungicides registered for control of fungal pathogens in certain crops. These include among others metalaxyl, flusilazole, terbuconazole, benomyl, mancozeb, copper oxychloride and pyraclostrobin (Plant Protection, 2016). One of the greatest challenges faced by horticultural

farmers in Botswana in the control of *C. beticola* is to determine the best fungicide and time for fungicide application in order to minimize losses. Disease severity is directly related to favourable environmental conditions characterized by extended rainfall (Khan *et al*, 2009) as was the case during the study. For effective control of the disease, monitoring of environmental factors such as rainfall, relative humidity and duration of leaf wetness and scouting for disease is critical. Trkulja. (2015) stressed that accurate data on the presence and prevalence of resistant populations can help to enable chemical treatment programs to be adjusted to improve fungicide efficiency so that anti resistance strategies may be applied in the future.

A number of authors have reported the development of resistance in the Benzimidazole class of fungicides; however these provided significantly better results in the control of CLS (Dexter and Luecke, 1999; Karaoglanidis *et al*, 2000; Weiland and Halloin, 2001). Although resistance to benomyl by *C beticola* developed, with resistance frequency reaching 80-90%, previous sensitivity monitoring revealed a decrease in values to 20-25% resistance frequency (Smith, 1988; Karadimos *et al*, 2000).

Karaoglanidis *et al*, (2003) noted that farmers who are faced with problems arising from resistance tend to continue to use the same fungicides as previously, only in higher dosages or more frequently which can negatively affect the success of disease management (Ossenkop *et al* 2004; Ishii, 2006). Therefore monitoring of *C beticola* population in terms of resistance to fungicides in the field is of vital importance for the development of CLS management strategies. It is important to note that breeders have not yet succeeded in combining *Cercospora beticola* resistance gene with the yield potential of susceptible varieties (Gummer *et al*, 2015). Less susceptible / resistant varieties have been reported to produce low yield

compared with the high yielding susceptible varieties (Miller *et al*, 1994; Mechelke, 2000; Gummer *et al*, 2015) presumably making them less acceptable for cultivation on a large scale in commercial farms.

#### 6.0. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

*Cercospora beticola* was isolated from diseased Swiss chard leaves from both Bokaa and Glen valley farms and identified using morphological and molecular methods. Phylogenetic analysis revealed that *C. beticola* could not be distinguished by geographic location in Southern Botswana therefore showing a high genetic diversity, which may be associated with development of fungicide resistant genes. Development of CLS can be controlled by controlling the growth determinants being; humidity, temperature and inoculum concentration. Ninety percent RH resulted in optimum conditions for CLS development, however as RH decreased to 70% and 50% respectively, CLS also reduced. An optimum temperature of 25°C was necessary for disease development and temperatures below (20°C) or above (30°C) did not favour the disease. No disease developed at 15°C supporting the low incidence of CLS disease in Swiss chard grown during the winter months in Botswana Another important aspect of CLS development was the presence of viable inoculum. As inoculum increased, CLS severity also increased. Benomyl altenated with copper oxychloride, was much more effective in managing CLS than mancozeb or copper oxychloride used alone or alternated.

Horticultural farmers in Botswana can be recommended to produce Swiss chard during winter as it is cool and dry (April to July, temperatures are below  $20^{\circ}$ C and the air is dry, with little chance of rainfall). However those attempting to produce Swiss chard during the summer can be advised to resort to fungicide control, which includes alternating Benomyl

with copper oxychloride. Though the current study was only limited to Southern Botswana, more work requires to be done in terms of studying *C beticola* diversity across all districts in Botswana in order to understand the pathogen progression with respect to the establishment of fungicide resistance genes.

In Botswana there is no surveillance programme in place that monitors plant pathogens especially now when the horticultural sector is growing. It may be relevant to design a database on the research into this important disease so that information may be readily available to researchers as well as for collaborative purposes with other researchers in other countries.

#### 7.0. **REFERENCES**

- Agrios, G. N. (2005). Plant Pathology. 5th edition. Department of Plant Pathology. University of Florida. United States of America.
- Assante, G., Locci, R., Camarda, L., Merlini, L., & Nasini, G. (1977). Screening of the genus Cercospora for secondary metabolites. *Phytochemistry*, 16(2), 243-247.
- Assante, G., D'Ambra, V., Locci, R., & Mutto, S. (1981). Production of cercosporin and CBT in isolates of *Cercospora beticola*. *Review of*. *Pathology of*. *Vegetables and Reproduction*. 17, 91-97.
- Ávila, A., Groenewald, J.Z., Trapero, A., & Crous, P.W. (2005) Characterisation and epitypification of *Pseudocercospora cladosporioides*, the causal organism of Cercospora leaf spot of olives. *Mycological Research*, 109, 881–888.
- Bakhshi, M., Mahdi, A M., & Babai-Ahari, A. (2011).Uneven distribution of mating type alleles in Iranian populations of *Cercospora beticola*, the causal agent of Cercospora leaf spot disease of sugar beet. *Journal of Phytopathologia Mediterranea 50*, 101–109.
- Balau, A.M., & Fraretra, F. (2010). Molecular method for detection of Cercospora beticola Sacc. University of Agricultural sciences and Verterinary medicine of Iasi. University studies, Aldo Moro, Italy. 53(1), 181-183.
- Bakry, A. A., Youssed, M. E., & El Gindy, A. A. (2014). Utilization of Swiss chard as functional food. *Natural Science*, 12(12), 104-111.
- Baliyan, S. P. (2014). Improving Sustainable Vegetable Production and Income through Net Shading: A Case Study of Botswana. *Journal of Agriculture and Sustainability*, 5(1), 70-103.
- 9. Beckman, P.M., &Payne, G.A. (1982). External growth penetration and development of *Cercospora zeae maydis* in corn leaves. *Phytopathology*. 72, 810-815.

- 10. Berger, R. D., Bergamin Filho, A., & Amorim, L. (1997). Lesion expansion as an epidemic component. *Phytopathology*, 87, 1005-1013.
- Bok, I., Madisa, M. E., Machacha, D., Moamogwe, M., & More, K. (2006). Manual for vegetable production in Botswana. Ministry of Agriculture. Gaborone. Botswana.
- 12. Botswana, S. (2015). Annual agricultural survey report 2013. Gaborone, Botswana.
- 13. Bugbee, W. M. (1995). *Cercospora beticola* tolerant to triphenyltin hydroxide. Journal of sugar beet research, 32(4), 167-174.
- Budakov, D., Nagl, N., Stojšin, V., Bagi, F., Danojević, D., Neher, O. T., & Taški-Ajduković, K. (2014). Sensitivity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates from Serbia to carbendazim and flutriafol. *Crop Protection*, 66, 120-126.
- Burdon, J.J. (1993). The structure of populations in natural plant communities. *Phytopathology*, 31, 305- 323
- Briere, S. C., Franc, G. D., & Kerr, E. D. (2001). Fungicide sensitivity characteristics of *Cercospora beticola* isolates recovered from the high plains of Colorado, Montana, Nebraska, and Wyoming. 1. Benzimidazole and triphenyltin hydroxide. *Journal of sugar beet research*, 38(2), 111-120.
- Byford, W. J. (1996). A survey of foliar diseases of sugar beet and their control in Europe. In Comptes-Rendus des Congres de l'Institut International de Recherches Betteravieres (Belgium), 59, 1–10.
- Calviello, G., Piccioni, E., Boninsegna, A., Tedesco, B., Maggiano, N., Serini, S., & Palozza, P. (2006). DNA damage and apoptosis induction by the pesticide Mancozeb in rat cells: involvement of the oxidative mechanism. *Toxicology and applied pharmacology*, 211(2), 87-96.

- Campbell, L.G., Smith, G.A., Lamey, H.A., & Cattach A, W. (1998). *Cercospora* beticola tolerant to triphenyltin hydroxide and resistant to thiophanate-methyl in North Dakota and minnesota. *Journal of Sugar Beet Research*. 35, 29–41.
- Cattanach, A. (1999). Managing Cercospora leafspot tolerance or resistance to fungicide. American Crystal Sugar Company, Moorhead, MN American Crystal Sugar Company. *Agricultural 364*.
- Carr, G. R., & Hinkley, M. A. (1985). Germination and hyphal growth of Glomus caledonicum on water agar containing benomyl. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 17(3), 313-316.
- 22. Cooke, D. A., & Scott, R. K. (1993). The sugar beet crop- Science into practice. Chapman and Hall publishers. *London, United Kingdom*
- Crous, P. W. (1998). Mycosphaerella spp. and their anamorphs associated with leaf spot diseases of Eucalyptus. American Phytopathological Society (APS Press). Mycological Memoirs 21, 1–170.
- Crous, P. W., & Braun, U. (2003). Mycosphaerella and its anamorphs: 1. Names published in Cercospora and Passalora. Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures (CBS). *Biodiversity Series 1*, 1–571
- Crous, P. W., Groenewald, J. Z., Mansilla, J. P., Hunter, G. C., & Wingfield, M. J. (2004). Phylogenetic reassessment of *Mycosphaerella species*. and their anamorphs occurring on Eucalyptus. *Studies in Mycology*, 50(1), 195-214.
  - 26. Crous, P.W., Groenewald, J.Z., Groenewald, M., Caldwell, P., Braun U & Harrington T.C. (2006) Species of *Cercospora* associated with grey leaf spot of maize. *Studies in Mycology*, 55, 189-197

- Crous, P. W., Kang, J. C., & Braun, U. (2001). A phylogenetic redefinition of anamorph genera in Mycosphaerella based on ITS rDNA sequence and morphology. *Mycologia*, 1081-1101.
- Crous, P. W., Li, H. O. N. G., Wingfield, B. D., & Wingfield, M. J. (2001). ITS rDNA phylogeny of selected *Mycosphaerella species* and their anamorphs occurring on Myrtaceae. *Mycological Research*, 105(4), 425- 431.
- Culbreath, A. K., Stevenson, K. L., & Brenneman, T. B. (2002). Management of late leaf spot of peanut with benomyl and chlorothalonil: A study in preserving fungicide utility. *Plant disease*, 86(4), 349-355.
- Daiber, K. C. (1996). Injurious insects, spider mites and nematodes on tomatoes in southern Africa. *Journal of Plant Diseases and Protection*, 103(1), 94-110.
- 31. DAR (Department of Agricultural Research) (2003). Proceedings of National workshop on development strategies for farming systems approach in Botswana at BCA CICE Gaborone Botswana.
- Daub, M. E. (1982). Peroxidation of tobacco membrane lipids by the photosensitizing toxin, cercosporin. *Plant Physiology*, 69(6), 1361-1364.
- Daub, M. E., & Ehrenshaft, M. (2000). The photoactivated Cercospora toxin cercosporin: contributions to plant disease and fundamental biology. *Annual review of phytopathology*, 38(1), 461-490.
- Davidson, R. M., Hanson, L. E., Franc, G. D., & Panella, L. (2006). Analysis of btubulin gene fragments from benzimidazole-sensitive and -tolerant *Cercospora beticola*. *Journal of Phytopathology*, 154(6), 321–328.
- de Nazareno, N. R. X., Lipps, P. E., & Madden, L. V. (1992). Survival of *Cercospora Zeae maydis* in corn residue in Ohio. *Journal of Plant Diseases*. 76 (11), 560-564.

- 36. de Nazareno, N. R. X., Lipps, P. E., and Madden, L. V. (1993)a. Effect of levels of corn residue on the epidemiology of gray leaf spot of corn in Ohio. *Journal of Plant Diseases*. 77, 67-70.
- de Nazareno, N. R. X., Madden, L. V., and Lipps, P. E. (1993)b. Characterization of gray leaf spot epidemics of maize. *Journal of. Plant Disease and Protection. 100*, 410-425.
- 38. Denth, A. (2004). Fungal epidemics- does spatial structure matter? *New Phytopathologist*, *163*, 4-7.
- Dexter, A. G., & Luecke, J. L. (2001). Survey of fungicide use in sugarbeet in eastern North Dakota and Minnesota, Sugarbeet Research and. *Extension. Rep*, *31*, 239-242.
- Dexter, A. G., Luecke, J. L., Windels, C. E., Lamey, H. A., & Cattanach, A. W. (1999). Survey of fungicide use in sugarbeet in eastern North Dakota and Minnesota–1998. Sugar beet Res. Ext. Rep, 29, 243-245.
- Duffus, J. E., & Ruppel, E. G. (1993). Diseases. In *The Sugar Beet Crop*, Springer, Dordrecht.
- 42. Ershad, D. (2000). Two new species of mitosporic fungi. *Rostaniha 1*, 1–9.
- 43. Ershad, D. (2002). A new Cercospora species from Iran. *Rostaniha* 3, 47–50.
- 44. Ershad, D. (2009). Fungi of Iran. Iranian Research Institute of Plant Protection, Tehran 531-540.
- 45. Feindt, F., Mendgen, K., & Heitefuß, R. (1981). Feinstruktur unterschiedlicher Zellwandreaktionen im Blattparenchym anfaelliger und resistenter Rueben (Beta

vulgaris L.) nach Infektion durch *Cercospora beticola Sacc. Phytopathologische Zeitschrift*, 101(3), 248-264.

- Gado, E. A. M. (2007). Management of Cercospora leaf spot disease of sugar beet plants by some fungicides and plant extracts. *Egyptian Journal of Phytopathology*, 35(2), 1-10.
- Gapillout, I., Mikès, V., Milat, M.L., SimonPlas, F., Pugin, A., & Blein, J.P. (1996).
   *Cercospora beticola* toxins. Part XIV: use of fluorescent cyanine dye to study their effects on tobacco cell suspensions. *Journal of Phytochemistry*. 43, 387–392.
- 48. Große-Herrenthey, U. (2001). Molekulare Analyse der genetischen Variabilität von *Cercospora beticola* Sacc., dem Erreger der Cercospora-Blattfleckenkrankheit bei Zuckerrüben, und Untersuchungen zur Resistenz von *Beta vulgaris* ssp. maritima gegen *C. beticola* unter Anwendung unterschiedlicher Resistenztestsysteme (Doctoral dissertation, *Inst. für Pflanzenbau und Pflanzenzüchtung, Lehrstuhl Pflanzenzüchtung*).
- Goodwin, S. B., Dunkle, L. D., & Zismann, V. L. (2001). Phylogenetic analysis of Cercospora and Mycosphaerella based on the internal transcribed spacer region of ribosomal DNA. *Phytopathology*, *91*(7), 648-658.
- 50. Goudet, C., Véry, A. A., Milat, M. L., Ildefonse, M., Thibaud, J. B., Sentenac, H., & Blein, J. P. (1998). Magnesium ions promote assembly of channel like structures from beticolin, a no peptide fungal toxin purified from *Cercospora beticola*. *The Plant Journal*, 14(3), 359-364
- 51. Goudet, C., Milat, M. L., Sentenac, H., & Thibaud, J. B. (2000). Beticolins, nonpeptidic, polycyclic molecules produced by the phytopathogenic fungus *Cercospora beticola*, as a new family of ion channel-forming toxins. *Molecular plant-microbe interactions*, 13(2), 203-209.

- 52. Groenewald, M., Groenewald, J. Z., & Crous, P. W. (2005). Distinct species exist within the *Cercospora apii* morphotype. *Phytopathology*, *95*(8), 951-959.
- Groenewald, M., Groenewald, J. Z., Braun, U., & Crous, P. W. (2006). Host range of *Cercospora apii* and *C. beticola* and description of *C. apiicola*, a novel species from celery. *Mycologia*, 98(2), 275-285.
- Groenewald, M., Groenewald, J. Z., Harrington, T. C., Abeln, E. C., & Crous, P. W. (2006). Mating type gene analysis in apparently asexual *Cercospora species* is suggestive of cryptic sex. *Fungal Genetics and Biology*, 43(12), 813-825.
- 55. Groenewald, J. Z., Nakashima, C., Nishikawa, J., Shin, H. D., Park, J. H., Jama, A. N., & Crous, P. W. (2013). Species concepts in Cercospora: spotting the weeds among the roses. *Studies in Mycology*, 75, 115-170.
- Groenewald, M., Groenewald, J.Z., Linde C.C & Crous, P.W (2007). Development of polymorphic microsatellite and single nucleotide polymorphism markers for *Cercospora beticola*. *Molecular Ecology*, 7, 890–892.
- Groenewald, M., Linde, C. C., Groenewald, J. Z., & Crous, P. W. (2008). Indirect evidence for sexual reproduction in *Cercospora beticola* populations from sugar beet. *Plant Pathology*, 57(1), 25-32.
- 58. Gupta, K., Bishop, J., Peck, A., Brown, J., Wilson, L., & Panda, D. (2004). Antimitotic antifungal compound benomyl inhibits brain microtubule polymerization and dynamics and cancer cell proliferation at mitosis, by binding to a novel site in tubulin. *Biochemistry*, 43(21), 6645-6655.
- 59. Gummert, A., Ladewig, E., Bürcky, K., & Märländer, B. (2015). Variety resistance to Cercospora leaf spot and fungicide application as tools of integrated pest

management in sugar beet cultivation – A German case study Crop Protection, 72, 182-194

- Harveson, R. M. (2013). Cercospora leaf spot of Sugar beet, University of Nebraska, Extension publications.
- Hunter, G. C., Crous, P. W., Wingfield, B. D., Pongpanich, K., & Wingfield, M. J. (2006). *Pseudocercospora flavomarginata sp. nov.*, from Eucalyptus leaves in Thailand. *Fungal Diversity*, 22, 71-90.
- Husak, V. (2015). Copper and copper-containing pesticides: metabolism, toxicity and oxidative stress. *Journal of Vasyl Stefanyk Precarpathian National University*, 2(1), 38-50.
- 63. Ioannidis, P. M. (1994). Fungicides chemicals and techniques for controlling Cercospora beticola Sacc. In Greece. In: Proceedings of Mediterranean Commitee Meeting of IIRB, Thessaloniki, Greece.
- 64. Ioannidis, P. M., Ioannidis, P. I., Karadimos, D. A., & Karaoglanidis, G. S. (2001). Sensitivity profiles of *Cercospora beticola* populations to several fungicides classes in Greece. In: *Resistance 2001: Meeting the Challenge, IACR-Rothamsted, UK.*
- Ioannidis, P. M., & Karaoglanidis, G. S. (2000). Resistance of *Cercospora beticola* Sacc. to fungicides *Advanced Sugar Beet Research*, 2, 123-145.
- 66. Ishii, H., (2006). Impact of fungicide resistance in plant pathogens on crop disease control and agricultural environment. *Japan Agricultural. Research, 40,* 205-211.
- 67. Jacobsen, B. J. (2000). Sugarbeet Cercospora leaf spot—scouting, disease monitoring and control. *Monitoring Crop Health and Reproduction*, *13*, 1-3.

- 68. Jacobsen, B. J., & Franc, G. D. (2009). Cercospora leaf spot. Compendium of beet diseases and pests. APS Press, St. Paul, Minnesota.
- Jacobsen, B.J., Zadak, M.J.N.K., Eckhoff, J., & Bergman, J. (2004). Effects of high temperatures on Cercospora leaf spot infection and sporulation and effects of variety and number of fungicide sprays. Sugar beet Research and Extension Reports. 35, 205-208.
- 70. Jukes, T. H., & Cantor, C. R. (1969). Evolution of protein molecules. *Mammalian protein metabolism*, *3*, 21-132.
- Kaizer, U., & Varrelmann, M. (2009). Development of a field biotest using artificial inoculation to evaluate resistance and yield effects in sugar beet cultivars against *Cercospora beticola. European journal of plant pathology*, 124(2), 269-281.
- Kaizer, U., Kluth, C., & M€arl€ander, B. (2010). Variety-specific epidemiology of *Cercospora beticola Sacc*. and consequences for threshold-based timing of fungicide application in sugar beet. *Journal of Phytopathology*, 158, 296-306.
- Karadimos, D. A., Ioannidis, P. I., & Thanassoulopoulos, C. C. (2000). The response of *Cercospora beticola* to benomyl. *Phytopathology of the Mediterranean*, 39, 329.
- Karaoglanidis, G. S., & Bardas, G. (2006). Control of benzimidazole-and DMIresistant strains of *Cercospora beticola* with strobilurin fungicides. *Plant Disease*, 90(4), 419-424.
- 75. Karaoglanidis, G.S., Karadimo, D.A., Ioannidis, P.M., Ioannidis, P.I. (2003). Sensitivity of *Cercospora beticola* populations to fentin-acetate, benomyl and flutriafol in Greece. *Journal Crop Protection.* 22, 735-740.

- 76. Karaoglanidis, G. S., Ioannidis, P. M., & Thanassoulopoulos, C. C. (2000). Reduced sensitivity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates to sterol demethylation inhibiting fungicides. *Plant pathology*. 49, 567-572
- 77. Katoh, K., & Standley, D.M. (2013). (Molecular Biology and Evolution), *MAFFT* multiple sequence alignment software version 7: improvements in performance and usability. (outlines version 7), 30, 772-780
- Kerr, E.D., & Weiss, A., (1990). Fungicide efficacy and yield responses to fungicide treatments based on predictions of Cercospora leaf spot of sugar beet. Journal of Sugar Beet Research. 27, 58–71.fungicides. *Plant Pathology*, 49(5), 567-572.
- Khan, J., Qi, A., & Khan, M. F. R. (2009). Fluctuations in number of *Cercospora* beticola conidia in relationship to environment and disease severity in sugar beet. *Phytopathology*, 99(7), 796-801.
- Khan, J., Rio, L. D., Nelson, R., Rivera-Varas, V., Secor, G. A., & Khan, M. F. R. (2008). Survival, dispersal, and primary infection site for *Cercospora beticola* in sugar beet. *Plant Disease*, 92(5), 741-745.
- 81. Khan, M., & Khan, J. (2003). Validating the Cercospora prediction model and the potential use of spore count to manage Cercospora leaf spot in sugar beet. In 1st joint IIRB-ASSBT Congress, 26th Feb.-1st March, San Antonio (USA).
- Khan, M. F., & Smith, L. J. (2005). Evaluating fungicides for controlling Cercospora leaf spot on sugar beet. *Crop Protection*, 24(1), 79-86.
- Khare, K. B., & Moeng, K.O. (2015). Fungi associated with seeds of two varieties of spinach beet and their possible control in vitro by fungicide treatment. *International Journal of Bioassay*, 4(11), 4515-4517.

- Kim JD, Shin HD, (1998). Taxonomic studies on Cercospora and allied genera in Korea (II). *Korean Journal of Mycology 26*, 342-353.
- 85. Kelly, A. F., & George, R. A. (1998). *Encyclopaedia of seed production of world crops*. John Wiley and Sons. New York.
- Koo, B. S., Park, H., Kalme, S., Park, H. Y., Han, J. W., Yeo, Y. S., & Yoon, M. Y. (2009). α-and β-tubulin from *Phytophthora capsici* KACC 40483: molecular cloning, biochemical characterization, and antimicrotubule screening. *Applied microbiology and biotechnology*, 82(3), 513.
- 87. Lange, W., Brandenburg, W. A., & De Bock, T. S. (1999). Taxonomy and cultonomy of beet (*Beta vulgaris L.*). *Botanical journal of the Linnean Society*, 130(1), 81-96.
- Lannou, C., & Savary, S. (1991). The spatial structure of spontaneous epidemics of different diseases in a groundnut plot. *Netherlands Journal of Plant Pathology*. 97, 355–368.
- Lapaire, C. L., & Dunkle, L. D. (2003). Microcycle conidiation in *Cercospora Zeae-maydis*. *Phytopathology*, 93(2), 193-199.
- Larkin, R.P., Gumpertz, M.L., & Ristaino, J.B. (1995). Geostatistical analysis of Phytophthora epidemic development in commercial bell pepper fields. *Phytopathology* 85, 191–203.
- Larson, B. J. (2004). Integrated management of Cercospora leaf spot on sugar beet (Doctoral dissertation, Montana State University-Bozeman, College of Agriculture).
- 92. Lartey, R. T., Caesar-TonThat, T. C., Caesar, A. J., Shelver, W. L., Sol, N. I., & Bergman, J. W. (2005). Safflower: a new host of *Cercospora beticola*. *Plant disease*, 89(8), 797-801.

- 93. Lartey, R. T., Weiland, J. J., Caesar-TonThat, T., & Bucklin-Comiskey, S. (2003). A PCR protocol for rapid detection of *Cercospora beticola* in sugarbeet tissues. *Journal of Sugar Beet Research*, 40(1), 1-10.
- 94. Letschert, J. P. W. (1993). Beta section Beta: biogeographical patterns of variation, and taxonomy (Doctoral dissertation, Wageningen Agricultural University, Wageningen, Netherlands).
- Lousberg, R. C., Weiss, U., Salemink, C. A., Arnone, A., Merlini, L., & Nasini, G. (1971). The structure of cercosporin, a naturally occurring quinone. *Journal of the Chemical Society D: Chemical Communications*, 22, 1463-1464.
- Madden, L. V., Hughes, G., & Bosch, F. (2007). *The study of plant disease epidemics*.
   American Phytopathological Society (APS Press).
- 97. Madisa, M. E., Assefa, Y., & Obopile, M. (2010). Assessment of production constraints, crop and pest management practices in peri-urban vegetable farms in Botswana. *Egyptian Academic Journal of Biological Sciences*, 1(1), 1-11.
  - 98. Martin, K.J., & Rygiewicz, P.T. (2005). Fungal-specific PCR primers developed for analysis of the ITS region of environmental DNA extracts. *Bmc Microbiology*, 5,(28)1471-2180-
- 99. Marumo, D. S., Madisa, M. E., & Lesole, T. (2017). The Effectiveness of Backyard Gardening Initiative in Poverty Eradication: The Case of Beneficiaries in Ramotswa Village, Botswana. *Journal of poverty, investment and development*, 33, 59-74
- McCarroll, N. E., Protzel, A., Ioannou, Y., Stack, H. F., Jackson, M. A., Waters, M. D., & Dearfield, K. L. (2002). A survey of EPA/OPP and open literature on selected pesticide chemicals: III. Mutagenicity and carcinogenicity of benomyl

and carbendazim. *Mutation Research/Reviews in Mutation Research*, 512(1), 1-35.

- 101. Mechelke, W. (2000) Züchtungs- und Sortenstrategien zur ResistenZ. bei Zuckerrüben gegenüber *Cercospora beticola*. *Zuckerindustrie*, *9*, 688–692.
- 102. Meriggi, P., Rosso, F., Ioannidis, P. M., & Ayala, G. (2000). Fungicide treatments against Cercospora leaf spot in sugarbeet (*Beta vulgaris L.*). Advanced Sugar Beet Research. IIRB, 2, 77-102.
- Mikes, V., Milat, M. L., Pugin, A., & Blein, J. P. (1994). Cercospora beticola toxins.
   VII. Fluorometric study of their interactions with biological membranes. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes, 1195(1), 124-130.
- 104. Miller, J., Rekoske, M., & Quinn, A. (1994) Genetic resistance, fungicide protection and variety approval policies for controlling yield losses from Cercospora leaf spot infection. *Journal of Sugar Beet Research*. 31, 7–12.
- 105. Moretti M., Karaoglanidis, G., Saracchi, M., Fontana, A., & Farina, G. (2006). Analysis of genotypic diversity in *Cercospora beticola Sacc*. Field isolates. *Annals of Microbiology*, 56, 215–221.
- 106. Moretti, M., Saracchi, M., & Farina, G. (2004). Morphological, physiological and genetic diversity within a small population of *Cercospora beticola Sacc. Annals* of Microbiology. 54, 129-150.
- 107. Munkvold, G.P., Duthie, J.A., & Marois, J.J. (1993). Spatial patterns of grapevines with Eutypa dieback in vineyards with or without perithecia. *Phytopathology*. 83, 1440–1448.
- Munthali, D. C., Obopile, M., Modise, D. M., Madisa, M. E., Malope, P., Kwerepe,B. C., & Emongor, V. E. (2004). A guide to commercial production of selected

vegetables in Botswana. Gaborone, Botswana: Printing and Publishing Company.

- 103 Neelwarne, B., & Halagur, S. B. (2013). Red beet: an overview. In *Red Beet Biotechnology*. Springer, Boston, MA.
- Nikou, D., Malandrakis, A., Konstantakaki, M., Vontas, J., Markoglou, A., & Ziogas,
   B. (2009). Molecular characterization and detection of overexpressed C-14 alphademethylase-based DMI resistance in *Cercospora beticola* field isolates. *Pesticide biochemistry and physiology*, 95(1), 18-27.
- 105 Ninfali, P., Bacchiocca, M., Antonelli, A., Biagiotti, E., Di Gioacchino, A. M., Piccoli, G., & Brandi, G. (2007). Characterization and biological activity of the main flavonoids from Swiss chard (*Beta vulgaris subspecies cicla*). *Phytomedicine*, 14(2-3), 216-221.
- 106 Obopile, M., Munthali, D. C., & Matilo, B. (2008). Farmers' knowledge, perceptions and management of vegetable pests and diseases in Botswana. *Crop Protection*, 27(8), 1220-1224.
- 107 Okori, P., Rubaihayo, P. R., Adipala, E., & Dixelius, C. (2004). Interactive effects of host, pathogen and mineral nutrition on grey leaf spot epidemics in Uganda. *European journal of plant pathology*, 110(2), 119-128.
- 108 Ossenkop, A., Ladewig, E., & Manthey, R. (2002). Performance of Cercospora resistant cultivars consequences for cultivar testing and advisory service. *Zuckerindustrie*, 127, 867–871.
- 109 Ossenkop, A., Ladewig, E., & Manthey, R. (2004). Variety performance of sugarbeet under the attack of foliar diseases—opportunities and limitations of the variety trial system. *Zuckerindustrie*, 130, 25–31.

- 110 Pal, V., & Mukhopadhyay, A. N. (1984). Study of cellulolytic and pectolytic enzymes in nine biological forms of Cercospora beticola Sacc. ACTA PHYTOPATHOL.(HUNG.)., 19(3), 263-269.
- 111 Parlevliet, J. E. (1979). Components of resistance that reduce the rate of epidemic development. *Annual Review of Phytopathology*, *17*(1), 203-222.
- 112 Paul, P. A., & Munkvold, G. P. (2005). Influence of temperature and relative humidity on sporulation of *Cercospora zeae-maydis* and expansion of gray leaf spot lesions on maize leaves. *Journal of Plant Diseases*. 89, 624-630.
- 113 Paulus, A. O., Harvey, O. A., Nelson, J. Shibuya, F, & Hollan, A. H. (1971). Control of Cercospora leaf spot of sugar beet under sprinkler irrigation. *Plant Disease Report 55(5)*, 449-452.
- Plant Protection. (2016). Database for registered agrochemicals in Botswana, Ministry of Agiculture, Plant protection division.
- 115 Pfleiderer, U. E., & Schäufele, W. R. (2000). Development of a testing method for resistance against *Cercospora beticola* in sugar beet. *Advances in Sugar Beet Research*. Brussels: International Institute for Beet Research, 2, 147-153
- Poornima, H., & Hegde, Y. R. (2014). Cultural characteristics of *Cercospora* beticola sacc. causing leaf spot of palak. Journal of Plant Protection. 7(2), 441-443.
- Pokluda, R., & Kuben, J. (2002). Comparison of selected Swiss chard (*Beta vulgaris ssp. cicla L.*) varieties. *Horticultural Science*, 29, 114-118.
- Pollack, F. G. (1987). An annotated compilation of Cercospora names. *Journal of. Mycological Memoirs*, 12, 1–212.

- 119 Racca, P., & Jörg, E. (2007). CERCBET 3–a forecaster for epidemic development of *Cercospora beticola. EPPO bulletin*, 37(2), 344-349.
- 120 Rashid, M. A., & Singh, D. P. (2000). A manual on vegetable seed production in Bangladesh. AVRDC-USAID-Bangladesh Project, Horticulture Research Centre, Bangladesh Agricultural Research Institute.
- 121 Robbertse, B., & Crous, P. W. (2000). Genotypic variation in Rhynchosporium secalis pathotypes collected in the Western Cape Province. South African journal of science, 96, 391-395.
- Robbertse, B., Lennox, C. L., Van Jaarsveld, A. B., Crous, P. W., & Van Der Rijst,
   M. (2000). Pathogenicity of the South African *Thynchosporium secalis* population. *Euphytica*, 115, 75-82.
- Robbertse, B., Van Der Rijst, M., Van Aarde, I. M. R., Lennox, C., & Crous, P. W. (2001). DMI sensitivity and cross-resistance patterns of *Rhynchosporium secalis* isolates from South Africa. *Crop Protection*, 20(2), 97-102.
- 124 Rossi, V. (2000). Cercospora leaf spot infection and resistance in sugarbeet. (*Beta vulgaris L.*). Advanced Sugar Beet Research, 2, 17-48.
- Rossi, V., & Battilani, P. (1989). Assessment of Intensity of Cercospora Disease on Sugarbeet. *Journal of Phytopathology*, 124(1), 63-66.
- 126 Rossi, V., Battilani, P., Chiusa, G., Giosuè, S., Languasco, L., & Racca, P. (2000). Components of rate-reducing resistance to Cercospora leaf spot in sugar beet: conidiation length, spore yield. *Journal of Plant Pathology*, 125-131.
- 127 Rousset, F. (1997). Genetic differentiation and estimation of gene flow from Fstatistics under isolation by distance. *Genetics*, *145*(4), 1219-1228.

- 128 Ruppel, E.G. (1986). Cercospora Leaf Spot. Compendium of Beet Diseases and Insects. St. Paul, Minnesota, American Phytopathology Society. 8-9.
- 129 Schafer, W. (1994). Molecular mechanisms of fungal pathogenicity to plants. *Annual review of phytopathology*, *32*(1), 461-477.
- Schwatz, H.F., & Gent, D. (2007). *High plains integrated pest management*. Montana State University. USA.
- Shane, W. W., & Teng, P. S. (1983). Epidemiology of Cercospora leafspot 1982.
   Sugarbeet Resistance Extension Report, 13, 201-213.
- Shane, W. W., & Teng, P. S. (1984). Cercospora beticola infection prediction model.
   Sugar Beet Research and Extension Report, 15, 129-138.
- 133 Shannon, M. C., Grieve, C. M., Lesch, S. M., & Draper, J. H. (2000). Analysis of salt tolerance in nine leafy vegetables irrigated with saline drainage water. *Journal of the American Society for Horticultural Science*, 125(5), 658-664.
- 134 Smith, K. L. (1988). Epidemiology of gray leaf spot of field corn (Zea mays L.) caused by Cercospora zeae-maydis Tehon & Daniels. Ph.D. dissertation. University of Maryland, College Park.
- 135 Soylu, S., Soylu, E.M., & Kurt S. (2003) First report of Cercospora leaf spot on Swiss chard caused by *Cercospora beticola Sacc*. in *Turkey*. *Plant Pathology* 52, 804.
- Spikes, J. D. (1989). Photosensitization. In *The science of photobiology*. Springer, Boston, MA.
- 137 Tamura, K., Stecher, G., Peterson, D., Filipski, A., & Kumar, S. (2013). MEGA6: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 6.0. *Molecular biology and evolution*, 30(12), 2725-2729.

- 138 Tindall, H. D. (1988). Vegetables in the tropics. Macmillan Education Ltd. Hong Kong.
- Trkulja, N., Milosavljević, A., Stanisavljević, R., Mitrović, M., Jović, J., Toševski, I.,
   & Bošković, J. (2015). Occurrence of *Cercospora beticola* populations resistant to benzimidazoles and demethylation-inhibiting fungicides in Serbia and their impact on disease management. *Crop Protection*, 75, 80-87.
- 140 Utlwang, R., Khare, K. B., Khonga, E. B., & Segwagwe, A. T. (2017). Assessing the effectiveness of locally available fungicides in managing Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard under field conditions in Botswana. *International Journal of Food*, *Agriculture and Veterinary Sciences*, 7 (1) 1-8.
- 141 Vaghefi, N., Nelson, S. C., Kikkert, J. R., & Pethybridge, S. J. (2017). Genetic structure of *Cercospora beticola* populations on *Beta vulgaris* in New York and Hawaii. *Scientific reports*, 7(1), 1726-1740.
- 142 Veenendaal, E.M., Ernst, W.H.O., & Modise, G.S. (1996). Effects of seasonal rainfall pattern on seedling emergence and establishment of grasses in a Savanna in South eastern Botswana. *Journal of Arid Environments 32*, 305-317.
- 143 Vereijssen, J., Schneider, J.H.M., & Termorshuizen, A.J. (2005). Root infection of sugar beet by *Cercospora beticola* in a climate chamber and in the field. *European Journal of Plant Pathology*. 112, 201–210.
- 144 Vereijssen, J., Schneider, H. J., & Termorshuizen, A. A. (2004). Possible root infection of *Cercospora beticola* in sugar beet. *European journal of plant pathology*, 110(1), 103-106.
- Walton, J. D. (1996). Host-selective toxins: agents of compatibility. *The plant cell*, 8(10), 1723.

- 146 Wang, J., Levy, M., & Dunkle, L. D. (1998). Sibling species of *Cercospora* associated with gray leaf spot of maize. *Phytopathology*, 88(12), 1269-1275.
- 147 White, T.J., Bruns, T., & Taylor, J. (1990). Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylognetics. In: A Guide to Molecular Methods and Applications, 18 (1), 1315–322.
- 148 Weiland, J. J., & Halloin, J. M. (2001). Benzimidazole resistance in Cercospora beticola sampled from sugarbeet fields in Michigan, USA. Canadian Journal of Plant Pathology, 23(1), 78-82.
- 149 Weiland, J., & Koch, G. (2004). Sugarbeet leaf spot disease (*Cercospora beticola Sacc.*). *Molecular plant pathology*, 5(3), 157-166.
- 150 Weiland, J., Eide, J., Rivera-varas, V., & Secor, G. (2001). Genetic diversity of *Cercospora beticola* in the US and association of molecular markers with tolerance to the fungicide triphentylin hydroxide. *Phytopathology*, *91*, 94
- 151 Weiland, J. J., & Sundsbak, J. L. (2000). Differentiation and detection of sugar beet fungal pathogens using PCR amplification of actin coding sequences and the ITS region of the rRNA gene. *Plant disease*, 84(4), 475-482.
- 152 Windels, C. E., Lamey, H. A., Hilde, D., Widner, J., & Knudsen, T. (1998). A Cerospora leaf spot model for sugar beet: In practice by an industry. *Plant disease*, 82(7), 716-726.
- 153 Wolf, P. F. J., Heindl, M., & Vereet, J. A. (2001). The influence of the population climate on the predisposition of the sugar beet to Infections of *Cercospora Beticola (Sacc). Journal of Plant Diseases* and *Protection*, 108, 578-592.
- 154 Wolf, P. F. J., Weis, F. J., & Verreet, J. A. (1995). Grundlagen einer integrierten Bekämpfung von *Cercospora beticola* in Zuckerrüben/Principles of an integrated pest management of *Cercospora beticola* in sugar beets. *Zeitschrift für*

*Pflanzenkrankheiten und Pflanzenschutz/Journal of Plant Diseases and Protection*, 108, 578-592.

- 155 Wolf, P.F.J., & Verreet, J.A. (1997). Epidemiological development of Cercospora beticola (Sacc.) in sugar beet crops. Journal of Plant Diseases and Protection, 104, 545–556.
- 156 Wolf, P. F. J., & Verreet, J. A. (2002). An integrated pest management system in Germany for the control of fungal leaf diseases in sugar beet: the IPM sugar beet model. *Journal of Plant Diseases*, 86(4), 336-344.
- 157 Wolf, P. F. J., & Verreet, J. A. (2005). Factors affecting the onset of Cercospora leaf spot epidemics in sugar beet and establishment of disease-monitoring thresholds. *Journal of Phytopathology*, 95(3), 269-274.
- 158 Zohary, D., Hopf, M., & Weiss, E. (2012). Domestication of Plants in the Old World: The origin and spread of domesticated plants in Southwest Asia, Europe, and the Mediterranean Basin. Oxford University Press
- Hall, T. (2005, 5 31). BioEdit. Retrieved 2, 11, 2017, from BioEdit: http://www.mb
  io.ncsu.edu/BioEdit/bioedit.html)
- 160 Sugarbeet research and education board. (n.d.). Retrieved 3,10, 2012, from www.sbreb.org)

## 8.1. Published journal from this study

# ASSESSING THE EFFECTIVENESS OF LOCALLY AVAILABLE FUNGICIDES IN MANAGING CERCOSPORA LEAF SPOT OF SWISS CHARD UNDER FIELD CONDITIONS IN BOTSWANA

# R. Utlwang<sup>1</sup>, E.B. Khonga<sup>2</sup>, K.B. Khare<sup>\*1</sup> and A.T. Segwagwe<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Biological Sciences, University of Botswana, Private Bag 0022, Gaborone, Botswana <sup>2</sup> Department of Crop Science and Production, Botswana University of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Private Bag 0027, Gaborone, Botswana

\*Author for correspondence: email kbkhares@yahoo.com

# ABSTRACT

Cercospora leaf-spot (CLS), caused by Cercospora beticola, is an important foliar disease of Swiss chard in Botswana. The regularity of outbreaks of the disease in Botswana is a major cause of concern and thus have necessitated the use of fungicides under field conditions in order to control the disease and bring the crop to maturity. The objective of the study was to assess the most effective, locally available fungicides in the control of CLS of Swiss chard under field conditions. The experiment was carried out in Sebele, where a tractor-ploughed field was partitioned into 24 plots, which were split into three blocks. Seedlings were transplanted into the plots, with each plot containing a maximum of 45 plants which were left for natural infection. Disease control commenced once symptoms were observed, using Copper oxychloride; Benomyl + Mancozeb; Mancozeb + Copper oxychloride; Benomyl; Benomyl + Copper oxychloride; Mancozeb; Benomyl + Mancozeb + Copper oxychloride applied at recommended rates. Where more than one fungicide was used, the fungicides were applied at alternating intervals. Control plants were sprayed with water only. The treatments were applied for a period of twelve weeks at two week intervals. The average number of leaf spots per leaf was recorded two weeks after each fungicide application and samples were collected prior to spraying. Data were subjected to analysis of variance and means separated using LSD test at p=0.05. Cercospora leaf spot severity was significantly lower in all treatments involving Benomyl than in those treatments involving Mancozeb and Copper oxychloride used alone or in combination. This study confirms that when Benomyl is alternated with Copper oxychloride, it is much more effective in managing Cercospora Leaf spot than Mancozeb or Copper oxychloride used alone or alternated.

Key words: Cercospora leaf spot, Swiss chard, fungicides, control, Botswana

### **INTRODUCTION**

Swiss chard, [*Beta vulgaris* subsp. *cicla* (L.) W.D.J. Koch] also known as spinach beet belongs to the Chenopodiaceae or goosefoot family (Tindall, 1988). A study carried out by (Madisa *et al.*, 2010) revealed that Swiss chard is grown in most regions of Botswana and farmers that were involved in the study within Gantsi, Southern and Kgalagadi regions produced Swiss chard. This correlated with results obtained by Obopile *et al*, (2008) which showed that the most commonly grown vegetable in Gaborone region (Kgatleng) and western

region (Gantsi and Kweneng) was Swiss chard. According to farmers' ranking of the important vegetable crops in Botswana, brassicas, Swiss chard and tomato are the most popular vegetable crops (Bok *et al.* 2006, Munthali *et al.* 2004). These crops (except Swiss chard) are significantly associated with major pests of vegetable crops.

The Horticultural sector in Botswana is still at its infancy stage, with a lot of government programs mainly targeting this sector due to its potential to reduce the rates of poverty, unemployment and imports of vegetables. This therefore, necessitates information sharing with farmers who are already in production and those that are upcoming. Swiss chard being a potentially worthwhile vegetable to produce in Botswana needs not only to be promoted among farmers in Botswana, but information should be shared with farmers on its production limitations especially the disease known as Cercospora leaf spot (CLS), caused by Cercospora beticola Sacc. Losses caused by this disease may initially be underestimated, however intense pressure from this pathogen results in increased lesions which would ultimately lead to necrosis of whole tissue (Windels et al., 1998). Most literature on fungicidal control of this disease is on sugar beet and very little studies have been carried out on Swiss chard and none in Botswana. Producers in affected areas must thoroughly apply fungicides in order to bring the crop to maturity (Windels et al., 1998; Meriggi et al., 2000). Without such measures, the leaf canopy can be destroyed by outbreaks of C. beticola, resulting in complete loss of the crop (Duffus and Ruppel, 1993; Rossi et al., 2000). The objective of this study was to assess the most effective, locally available fungicides in the control of Cercospora Leaf Spot of Swiss chard (CLS) under field conditions through the monitoring of leaf spot numbers.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

## Experimental location

A field experiment was carried out at the Botswana University of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Sebele, Gaborone (Latitude 24 34'S, Longitude 25 57'E, Altitude 994 above sea level) from August 2013 to April 2014 in order to assess the effectiveness of three selected locally available fungicides, namely Benomyl, Mancozeb and Copper oxychloride.

## Land preparation and cultural practices

A field where Swiss chard was previously grown was ploughed by a tractor and partitioned into 24 plots with an area of  $10 \text{ m}^2$  (5mx2m) each and a spacing of 1m between the plots. The plots were split into 3 blocks each with eight plots. Seedlings were raised in a net shade in three seedling trays, each with a capacity of 200 plants per tray. The trays were watered twice daily using a watering can with a nozzle. Two weeks after emergence (WAE) the plants were given Starke Ayres plant food 3:1:6(46). One gram was dissolved in 11itre of water and each tray was watered with 11itre of the solution.

The seedlings were transplanted into the field 6 weeks after emergence at a spacing of 40 cm between the rows and 30 cm between the plants. Each plot had a population of 45 plants. The plots were weeded as the weeds emerged. Watering was carried out twice a day in the morning and afternoon during the 1<sup>st</sup> month after transplanting, thereafter watering was done once in the afternoon. Lime ammonium nitrate (LAN) fertilizer was added at a rate of 140 g per plot at 21 day intervals.

# Treatments and experimental design

Control of Cercospora leaf spot of Swiss chard using fungicides commenced once the first symptoms were observed within the plots. The treatments were as follows: 1. No fungicide

application (Control); 2. Copper oxychloride; 3. Benomyl alternating with Mancozeb; 4. Mancozeb alternating with Copper oxychloride; 5. Benomyl; 6. Benomyl alternating with Copper oxychloride; 7. Mancozeb; 8. Benomyl alternating with Mancozeb and Copper oxychloride. Fungicides were applied at 14 day intervals using a 5-litre Knapsack sprayer. A plastic cage was made around each plot during spraying in order to avoid drift of the fungicide to other plots using plastic and wooden stakes. Benomyl was applied at a rate of 50g/100l of water, copper oxychloride at 40g/ 100l of water and mancozeb at 200g/100l of water as per manufacturer's instructions.

The experimental design was a randomized complete block design (RCBD) with fungicide treatments as the main factor (Factor A) and sampling period as a subplot (Factor B).

# Data collection

Data collected were the average number of leaf spots per leaf. For each plot a total of 21 experimental plants were numbered for use after excluding the border plants. At each sampling time ten plants were randomly chosen by placing numbers 1 to 21 in a bag and picking 10 number for sampling. The first sample was collected 2 weeks after the first fungicide spray and subsequently every 2 weeks just before fungicidal application for the weeks that followed. One leaf with most spots was taken per plant. Spot count was done under a magnifier using an inoculating needle. Temperature and rainfall data for the duration of the study were collected from the Department of Agricultural Research Meteorological Station.

## Data analysis

Data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA-1) and if the f-value was significant (p=0.05), means were separated using Least Standard Deviation (LSD) test. The MSTATC statistical package (Michigan State University) was used to analyze the data.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### Meteorological data

Total monthly rainfall received during the study period (August 2013 to April 2014) ranged from 0 mm in August to 137.7 mm in December 2013 with a cumulative total of 427.7 mm (Figure 1). Rainfall distribution was good from mid-November to the end of January with rain showers almost every week creating ideal conditions for development of CLS. The season was also characterized by relatively high temperature condition with the average maximum temperatures ranging from 25.5°C in April 2014 to 32°C in November 2013 and minimums ranging from 6.2°C in September 2013 to 19.4°C in March 2014.



**Figure 1**. Daily total rainfall recorded at the Department of Agricultural Research station from August 2013 to April 2014 (Figures in parenthesis in the legends are monthly total rainfall). *Effects of fungicide application on CLS disease development* 

Fungicide application significantly reduced disease development compared to the non-treated control but among the fungicides benomyl application alone or alternated with mancozeb, and copper oxychloride was the most effective resulting in 83-88% disease reduction compared to the control (Figure 2, Table1). Copper oxychloride and mancozeb alone achieved 79% and 72%, respectively while their combination achieved 71% disease reduction compared to the control. From the time of initiation of spraying after disease was first noticed, disease slightly increased in plants treated with copper oxychloride, mancozeb or their combinations before leveling off and eventually decline while benomyl alone or in combination with the other two caused immediate disease decline. There were no significant differences in disease intensity among the fungicide-treated plants 84 days after disease onset while the disease in untreated plants was significantly higher than in the treated plants (Table 1).



**Figure 2**. Effect of fungicide treatments on CLS disease progress curve (Cont= Control, Co = copper oxychloride, B = benomyl, M= mancozeb).

	Mean number of Swiss chard Cercospora leaf spots per leaf recorded at 14-day interval from first							Percentag
Fungicide Treatment <sup>1</sup>	fungicide application							e disease
	14	28	42	56	70	84	Means	reduction
Control	95.00def <sup>2</sup>	112.70de	125.00d	184.7c	250.00b	414.00a	196.9a <sup>3</sup>	0
Copper oxychloride;	34.33hijklmno	62.33fghijk	62.00fghijk	45.67ghijklmn	27.67jklmno	16.00mno	41.33bc	79
Benomyl+ Mancozeb;	75.33efgh	55.67fghijkl	38.67hijklmno	28.00jklmno	3.00no	5.00no	34.28c	83
Mancozeb + Copper	53.33fghijkl	86.00defg	85.33defg	62.33fghijk	39.33hijklmno	16.00 lmno	57.06b	71
oxychloride;								
Benomyl	59.67fghijkl	38.33hijklmno	36.00 hijklmno	23.67 klmno	16.331mno	6.330 mno	30.06c	85
Benomyl + Copper	30.67ijklmno	40.33hijklmno	33.67hijklmno	18.67 klmno	18.33 klmno	5.330no	24.50 c	88
oxychloride;								
Mancozeb;	50.33ghijklm	74.67efghi	71.00efghij	73.00efghi	34.00hijklmno	22.00klmno	54.17b	72
Benomyl + Mancozeb +	53.67 fghijkl	40.33hijklmno	55.67fghijkl	16.331mno	1.000	0.000	27.83c	86
Copper oxychloride.		-						
LSD	78.6				18.05			
<b>Overall Sampling Means</b>	56.542	63.792	63.417	56.542	48.708	60.583	58.264	
LSD	NS							

Table 1. The effect of locally available fungicides	on the severity of Cercospora	a leaf spot of Swiss chard	l under field conditions in
Botswana.			

<sup>1</sup> Where more than one fungicide was used, the fungicides were applied alternately every two weeks and leaf samples were collected just before spraying

<sup>2</sup> Means for the fungicide and sampling interactions at 2 weeks interval in a column and in a row respectively followed by the same letter(s) are not significantly different, LSD test (p=0.05)

The overall means in a column followed by the same letter are not significantly different, LSD test (p=0.05)

Cercospora leaf spot disease outbreak from natural infection was dependent on the onset of favorable weather conditions, mainly rainfall and temperature in December 2013 and January 2014 with a cumulative total rainfall of 162.2 mm and this continued up to the end of the rain season in April 2014. Khan *et al* (2009) confirmed what the result showed by stating that favorable environmental conditions for the development of Cercospora leaf spot are day temperatures of 25-35°C, night temperatures of 16°C, and prolonged periods of relative humidity of 90-95% or free moisture on the leaves after which conidia are dispersed from their source of inoculum by wind or water splash, running water and insects onto the Swiss chard leaves. Larson (2004) correlated a higher humidity in the stomata opening with infection through the stomata, which do not need to open to facilitate fungal entry.

The most effective fungicide against *C. beticola* during the study was benomyl alternated with copper oxychloride, with a disease reduction of 88% compared to the untreated control. Copper oxychloride alone achieved 79% reduction which was significantly higher than Mancozeb (72%) or Mancozeb alternated with Copper oxychloride (71%). Benomyl is a systemic fungicide whose mode of action is inhibition of mitosis and cell division in target fungi by polymerization of tubulin into microtubules (Koo *et al* 2009 MacCarroll *et al*, 2002; Gupta *et al* 2004). That is why the benomyl treated plants generally had declining numbers of leaf spots after the initial spray compared to the non-systemic fungicides where the disease increased. Harvesting of Swiss chard leaves commenced 3 days after spraying with all the fungicides. The 3 day waiting period rendered the leaves safe for human consumption as per manufacturer's instructions.

The second most effective fungicide was Copper-oxychloride which is non-systemic contact fungicide with limited therapeutic activity. Effective control of disease by copper oxychloride depends on complete coverage of plant surfaces and minimal weathering factors such as rain soon after application. When Copper oxychloride was used alone the reduction in spot counts was not satisfactory between second and fourth week, however effective control was observed through the fifth to sixth week. This is because Copper oxychloride's action as a fungicide is due to the release of small quantities of copper (Cu++) ions when in contact with water. The mode of action of Copper oxychloride is the nonspecific disruption of cellular proteins when the toxic copper ion is absorbed by germinating fungal spores, hence for best results copper must be reapplied as plants grow to maintain coverage and prevent disease establishment (Husak, 2015). However Copper oxychloride being an insoluble compound generally left unattractive residues on the leaves rendering them to be unmarketable as noted by Swartz and Gent (2007).

Mancozeb was the least effective compared to Benomyl and Coper oxychloride but was much better than the control (Table 1), Mancozeb is also a contact fungicide with preventive activity. Its mode of action is the inhibition of enzyme activity of fungi, by forming a complex with metal-containing enzymes including those involved in the production of adenosine triphosphates (ATP). Calviello *et al* (2006) suggested that Mancozeb caused post apoptotic cell membrane integrity due to its oxidative effect. Mancozeb is a typical multisite protectant fungicide and for this reason use rates and frequency of application need to be relatively high in order to counteract the effect of weathering and plant growth, which can rapidly diminish the protection afforded by the product. It must also be present on the leaf prior to the arrival of fungal spores if it is to be effective and hence it is not as flexible as curative or eradicant fungicides. Mancozeb was first applied after the appearance of spots

therefore, an increase in spots is observed on the weeks that follow however a significant decline in the number of spots was observed on the fifth and sixth week because this is foliage that underwent preventative spraying. Although preventive spraying can eliminate or reduce disease losses, it may result in use of more sprays than are necessary.

In Botswana the Ministry of Agricultural Development and Food Security has a number of fungicides registered for control of fungal pathogens in certain crops. These include among others Metalaxyl, Flusilazole, Terbuconazole, Benomyl, Mancozeb, Copper oxychloride and Pyraclostrobin (Plant Protection, 2016). One of the greatest challenges faced by horticultural farmers in Botswana in the control of *C. beticola* is to determine the best fungicide and time for fungicide application in order to minimize losses. Disease severity is directly related to favorable environmental conditions characterized by extended rainfall (Khan *et al*, 2009) as was the case during the study. For effective control of the disease, monitoring of environmental factors such as rainfall, relative humidity and duration of leaf wetness and scouting for disease is critical. A number of authors have reported the development of resistance in the Benzimidazole class of fungicides, however these provided significantly better results in the control of Cercospora leaf spot (Dexter and Luecke 1999; Karaoglanidis *et al* 2000; Weiland and Halloin, 2001).

# CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The purpose of applying fungicides against fungal pathogens at the recommended dose is to ensure production of large quantities of high quality Swiss chard yield using minimal amounts of active ingredients. It can thus be concluded that Benomyl alternated with Copper oxychloride not only it is significantly effective but it counteracts the development of resistant strains of the *C beticola* fungus which may become problematic in controlling also noting that Copper oxychloride or Mancozeb alone or both lack the post infection activity thus only act as protectant fungicides, killing pathogenic cells on plant surfaces. As a recommendation to farmers, in order to reduce chemical residues on produce/ Swiss chard leaves, potential environmental contamination and the occurrence of fungicide tolerant strains, biocontrol could be researched and used as an alternative.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors are thankful to the Office of Research and Development (ORD Round 27), University of Botswana for funding this research.

#### REFERENCES

Bok I, Madisa ME, Machacha D, Moamogwe M and More K (2006). *Manual for vegetable production in Botswana*, Ministry of Agriculture, Gaborone, Botswana

Calviello G, Piccioni E, Boninsegna A, Tedesco B, Maggiano N, Serini S, Wolf FI, Palozza, (2006), DNA damage and apoptosis induction by the pesticide Mancozeb in rat cells: involvement of the oxidative mechanism. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 211(2) 87-96.

**Carr GR and Hinkley MA (1985).** Germination and hyphal growth of *Glomus caledonicum* on water agar containing benomyl. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* **17** (3) 313–316.
- **Dexter AG and Luecke JL (2001).** Survey of fungicide use in sugarbeet in easthern North Dakota and Minnesota. *Sugarbeet Res. Ext. Rep* **31** 239–242.
- **Duffus JE and Ruppel EG (1993).** Diseases in the Sugarbeet Crop (Cooke, D.A. and R.K. eds.), Chapm and Hall publishers, London, 346-427.
- Gupta K Bishop J, Peck A, Brown J, Wilson L and Panda D (2004). Antimitotic antifungal compound benomyl inhibits brain microtubule polymerization and dynamics and cancer cell proliferation at mitosis, by binding to a novel site in tubulin. *Biochemistry* 43 (21) 6645–6655.
- Husak V (2015). Copper and copper containing pesticides: metabolism, toxicity and oxidative stress. Journal of Vasyl Stefanyk precarpathian National University 2 (1) 38-50.
- Khan JQA and Khan MFR (2009). Fluctuations in number of Cercospora beticola conidia in relationship to environment and disease severity in sugarbeet. Phytopathology 99 796-801.
- Karaoglandis GS, Ioannidis PM and Thanassoulopoulos CC (2000). Reduced sensitivity of *Cercospora beticola* isolates to sterol-demythylation-inhibiting fungicides. *Plant Pathology* 49 567–572.
- Koo BS, Park H and Kalme S (2009). α- and β-tubulin from *Phytophthora capsici* KACC 40483: molecular cloning, biochemical characterization, and antimicrotubule screening. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 82 (3) 513–524.
- Larson BJ (2004). Integrated management of Cercospora leaf spot on sugarbeet. M.Sc. Thesis, Montana State University, Montana, U.S.A. 111.
- Madisa ME, Assefa Y and Obopile M (2010). Assessment of Production Constraints, Crop and Pest Management Practices in Peri-Urban Vegetable Farms of Botswana. *Egypt. Academic Journal of biological Sciences* 1 1-11.
- McCarroll NE, Protzel A and Ioannou Y (2002). A survey of EPA/OPP and open literature on selected pesticide chemicals—III. Mutagenicity and carcinogenicity of benomyl and carbendazim, Mutation Research. *Reviews in Mutation Research* **512** (1) 1-35.
- Meriggi P, Rosso F, Ioannides PM and Ayala Garcia J (2000). Fungicide treatments against Cercospora leaf spot in sugarbeet (*Beta vulgaris* L.) IIRB 2 77-102.
- Munthali DC, Obopile M Modise DM, Madisa ME Malope P, Kwerepe BC and Emongor VE (2004). A guide to commercial production of selected vegetables in Botswana, pp 91

- Obopile M, Munthali DC and Matilo B (2008). Farmers' perceptions and management of vegetable pests and diseases in Botswana, Botswana College of Agriculture, Gaborone, Botswana, Crop Protection. 27 1220-1224.
- Plant Protection, (2016). Database for registered agrochemicals in Botswana, Ministry of Agiculture, Plant protection division.
- Rossi V, Battilani P, Chiusa G, Giosue S, Languasco L and Racca P (2000). Components of ratereducing resistance to Cercospora leaf spot in sugarbeet: candidiation length, spore yield. *J. Plant Pathology* 82 125-131.
- Tindall HD (1988). Vegetables in the tropics. Macmillan Education Ltd. Hong Kong.
- Schwatz HF and Gent D (2007). *High plains integrated pest management*, Montana State University, USA.
- Weiland CE and Halloin, JM (2001). Benzimidazole resistance in *Cercospora beticola* sampled from sugarbeet fields in Michigan, USA. *Canadian Journal of Plant pathology* 23 78-82.
- Windels CE Lamey HA Hilde D, Widner J and Knudsen T (1998). A Cercospora leaf spot model for sugar beet: in practice by an industry. *Plant Diseases* 82 76-726.